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CONCURRENT COMMITTEES OF SUPPLY 

SUPPLY - CONSUMER AND CORPORATE 
AFFAIRS 

MR. CHAIRMAN, C. Santos: The committee will please 
come to order. We are on 2.(c). 

The Member for Tuxedo. 

MR. G. FILMON: I wonder if I can just quickly ask the 
M inister for a response before we're completed with 
Clause 2. I 'm not sure, but I don't think he gave me 
any indication of how long he's wil l ing to wait for the 
Alliance of Canadian Travel Associations to come u p  
w i t h  their  nationwide insurance p l a n  p r i o r  to h i s  
proceeding with the government's stated intention t o  
introduce its own travel agency Act. The reason I say 
that is that I just came across a statement that was 
made by his predecessor in the House, as I reviewed 
my notes over the supper break, and he said on March 
1 7, 1 98 1 ,  "It is the intention of the government to bring 
forward as soon as possible legislation which will 
establish a fund whereby persons affected by the 
situation such as this within the travel industry," at this 
point he was referring to the failure of Sunward Holidays, 
"we' l l  be able to obtain compensation. We have been 
advised by the travel industry that they favour this 
legislation. We look forward to working with them 
immediately to develop sound legislation which will 
protect both the consumer and the industry." 

I 'm not sure if he indicated to me when he said that 
this plan has now changed because his department is 
awaiting a response from the Alliance of Canadian Travel 
Associat ions who are themselves p repar ing a 
nationwide insurance program. The point that I was 
asking the Minister to make was how long is he wil l ing 
to wait for them to come up with something satisfactory 
before he's prepared to p roceed with the Act that has 
been d rafted or some variation of it? 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Mr. Minister. 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Yes, I believe I had said 
previously that we expect to hear back from the person 
that's the liaison within a matter of a week or two. My 
understanding is that it is hoped that the national 
program or policy, if it does come to be, will be ready 
within a month or two. We've also indicated that should 
their plans tor this national policy fall through that we 
are wil l ing to start immediately on working out a 
program at the provincial level. 

MR. G. FILMON: Could it be ready to be proceeded 
with this Session? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: I t  could be a possibi lity. I 
can't be definitive, but we would hope that it wouldn't 

take that long to put together a package, especially if 
we had the benefit of some of the research that was 
done by the national group. 

MR. G. FILMON: M r. Chairman, I found a copy of the 
letter which I referred to from a lady who was concerned 
about the computerized check-out system and I see 
that, in fact, reference is made to your predecessor, 
although this was August Sth. So it might have been 
about the time that the M in ister took office; I ' m  not 
sure - August Sth, 1 982 - so I ' l l  give him this copy i n  
any case. 

M r. Chairman, if  I may just carry on, I ' m  just cleaning 
up some loose ends from where we left off. The Minister 
has been questioned in the House about gasoline pricing 
at the retail level in  the province, and I understand that 
he has initiated a study as to the high cost of gasoline 
at various remote and rural locations in the province 
and a variety of other endeavours being carried out 
by his department. Is he, as the Minister responsible 
for Consumer Affairs in  the province, intending to 
recommend t o  his Cabinet co l leagues that the 
government not  proceed with the 1 .  1 cent per litre 
increase in  gas tax that will come into force, I think 
April 1 st,  i n  the i nterest, of course, of keeping the price 
down for consumers in the province? 

MR. CHAIRMAN: M r. M inister. 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: No, that is certainly not my 
intention. 

MR. G. FILMON: Is this because the M inister in this 
case will be acting as the M inister of Corporate Affairs 
rather than Consumer Affairs, u nder  t hese 
circumstances? 
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HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: I t  seems to me we went 
through all of this yesterday afternoon in question 
period. The reason for the study, as the member knows, 
is that we had virtually thousands of signatures from 
Northern Manitoba complaining of price differentials 
of something in the neighbourhood of 1 0  to 12 to 1 4  
cents a l it re a n d ,  d u r i n g  the g as wars, i n  the 
neighbourhood of 25 cents a litre. Those were the major 
concerns of the northerners, not the 1 cent a litre 
increase in taxation. 

MR. G. FILMON: I see. I 'm sure that the northerners 
will be glad to hear, Mr. Chairman, that the Minister 
doesn't think there will be concern about 1 cent a litre 
added on. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: The Member for Thompson. 

MR. S. ASHTON: Mr. Chairman, this is a subject dear 
to my heart, the whole question of gas prices. I think 
to try and focus it on the gas tax increase right now 
is not really that appropriate, given the portfol io we're 
looking at Estimates for. 
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H owever, I t h i n k  i n  terms of the concern of 
northerners, the concern continues to be that of the 
bottom line, the price. It's one thing I found, when I 
approached people about this particular study, was not 
so much that they had set ideas about why we're paying 
so much more.  They just had a whole series of 
unanswered questions, and that's where this particular 
investigation came in. That's why a number of other 
M LA ' s  in the North and I were p u s h i ng for an 
i nvestigation u nder the particular Act that th is  is  
appropriate to ,  and that's why we received so  much 
support. That's why there were these thousands of 
signatures and that is, quite simply, because people 
want to know where that d ifference is going. 

Along the way we found out some areas where it 
wasn't going. We found it wasn't going to transportation. 
The transportation costs, the additional costs, that is, 
of transporting gasoline to Thompson, for example, is 
between 2 cents and 3 cents a litre and, at the present 
time, the d ifference is over 9 cents a litre and that is 
comparing a self-serve station with a self-serve station. 
As the Minister pointed out, it got as high as 25 cents 
a litre during the gas wars. So 2 cents or 3 cents out 
of 9, or 12 ,  or 1 4, or 25 cents, is only a small proportion 
of that. 

So we're trying, as northern representatives, to try 
and find out where that is going. I've got my own 
suspicions and I 'm anxiously awaiting the result of that 
inquiry to find out if my own suspicions are correct, 
but as I said before, we're concerned about the bottom 
line. In my opinion, we're being overcharged; we're 
being ripped off, if you like. You know, to start trying 
to throw in the political red herring of the gas tax 
increase, I think is politically perhaps the appropriate 
thing as far as the members opposite are concerned, 
but I think is really not the main issue that should be 
under d iscussion here. What really should be discussed 
is that 9 cents a litre d ifference. It 's not what we have 
common with other areas of the province. We pay the 
same gas tax as Winnipeg, but why are we paying 9 
cents a litre more for our gasoline, when transportation 
is only 2 cents or 3 cents. So I would certainly suggest, 
if we are to discuss the gas price issue, we look at the 
bottom line and we look at the differences in the bottom 
line. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Does the Minister wish to reply? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: I think the Mem ber for 
Thompson has said it. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: The Honourable Member for Tuxedo. 

MR. G. FILMON: I 'm  glad to hear that the Member 
for Thompson considers the 1. 1 cent a litre increase 
in gasoline tax for his constituents a political red herring 
and I 'd  be surprised if his constituents share that view. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: The H on ourable Mem ber for 
Thompson. 

MR. S. ASHTON: Well, I should indicate for the Member 
for Tuxedo that I indicated in ttie Legislature my own 
concern about that increase, not in principle - you know 
- if it's necessary to raise additional revenues with a 
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gas tax increase, I've got nothing against that. My 
objection - my suggestion actually, really, was to the 
fact that everybody was faced with the same increase; 
given the fact that we pay so much more for gasoline, 
I think this is one area where perhaps we should pay 
less tax than the south. When I say we, I mean not 
just northern Manitobans - rural Manitobans are in the 
same boat as we are. 

As a member of the M unicipal Affairs Committee, 
when we're out on the road, I was checking some of 
the gas prices then and they were considerably in  excess 
of Winnipeg and ,  once again, they were higher not just 
because of transportation reasons but for other reasons. 
So my own view on the gas tax is - well, I 'm  not against 
it in  principle, but as far as my constituents are 
concerned, I think they would have liked to have seen 
a break on that particular item in recognition of the 
fact that we are paying that much more for gas. So I 
hope the Member for Tuxedo isn't suggesting that either 
myself or my constituents aren't concerned about the 
gas tax because that wouldn't be true. 

MR. G. FILMON: Mr. Chairman, I can only assume that 
by calling it a political red herring,  he considers it's 
not important, so I can't see any other conclusion that 
I could draw from his comments. 

MR. S. ASHTON: Mr. Chairman, sorry, just for on the 
record of what I just said, I just suggested that we 
should really be discussing the gas tax under Min ister 
of Finance, not under Consumer and Corporate Affairs; 
part icular ly n ot u nd er the item in regard to the 
investigation of gas price d ifferentials, because that 
really is what that investigation is all about. 

MR. G. FILMON: M r. Chairman, I have written to the 
M inister on a couple of occasions about the matter of 
mortgage interest rates and the anomalous situation, 
and the very unfortunate and damaging situation that 
many consumers are finding themselves in ,  and I 
suppose it is similar to that which was raised in the 
House during the past few days. People who have loans 
from the Manitoba Agricultural Credit Corporation in 
which they are paying 18 percent interest rates at the 
moment, when market rates have dropped dramatically 
down to the level of, shall we say, 1 1  or 1 2  percent, 
I think there are mortgages - and I 'm not referring to 
the Agricultural Credit Corporation loans at this point 
in  time; I'm referring to people who are locked into 
five-year mortgages at rates. I think one of the ones 
about which I wrote the Minister was 2 1  percent or 
something of that, 19 3/4, it escapes me at the moment, 
but I 'm wondering what the Minister's thoughts are in  
terms of any way in  which the consumer faced with 
this situation can be assisted. 

I rem i n d  t he M i n ister t hat i n  neither of t hese 
circumstances were the people involved eligible for 
m ortgage interest rate rel ief u nder g overnment 
programs. They did not f it  within their guidelines, yet 
they find themselves faced with being locked in for 
perhaps another four or four-and-a-half years on a loan 
rate that's very substantially over the existing market 
level. In fact in some cases, it's almost double the 
existing market level. Does the Minister have any 
thoughts on this or does he feel that there's anything 
that he or his department could be doing on the matter? 
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HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Yes, M r. Chairman, I very 
well recall those two cases that the Member for Tuxedo 
brought to my attention and I can certainly sympathize 
with his constituents in  the situation that they find 
themselves in .  

I just want to clarify one thing. There is not a similarity 
between their situation and the MAGG loans, because 
under MAGG my understanding is that the loan can 
be paid off and I don't recall that there was any penalty. 
I suspect if there is, it would be very small. 

In the two situations that the Member for Tuxedo 
brought to my attention, there was no provision to be 
able to pay out that mortgage and the person was 
stuck with that. 

Bringing in legislation to deal with those two situations 
wouldn't - there are existing contracts, and I don't think 
the province would want to find itself in a position where 
it would legislate d ifferent conditions or new conditions 
for existing contracts. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Pass? 

MR. G. FILMON: Sorry, I didn't realize the Minister 
had concluded his remarks, Mr. Chairman. 

I think the concern that I have is that there doesn't 
appear to be any standard in terms of opportunity to 
pay out mortgages. It  appears as though some of the 
banks are wil l ing to allow for a pay out with three or 
five months penalty of  i nterest, and some trust 
compan ies have varyi ng  other standards and 
circumstances under which they wi l l  allow a pay out 
of a mortgage, whereas others simply have none. 

It  seemed to me, and I saw it on the late night news 
just at about the time I wrote the Minister, so it would 
probably be a couple of months ago, that one of the 
Federal M inisters, and I'm not sure whether it was the 
Federal M inister of Finance - it was not the Federal 
Minister of Consumer and Corporate Affairs; it was 
either Finance or I don't know what the other portfolio 
would have been that would have been i nvolved - but 
it was suggesting that the Federal Government was 
indeed looking at this whole matter and considering 
legislation that would require some standard pay-out 
options on mortgages. I ' m  wondering if the M inister 
has pursued that, because I suggested to him in  my 
letter that the Federal Government was looking at it, 
and found out any details or gotten any information 
on it? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Yes, I'm informed that about 
two years, two to three years ago, the Federal and 
Provincial Governments sat down to discuss passage 
of legislation to deal with that type of a problem but 
the discussions have broken down. Now, what has 
happened in the p ast two or t hree months, m y  
understanding is that the Federal Government is now 
looking at an insurance program. I believe there would 
be a premium on that mortgage which would protect 
the mortgagee from increases in mortgage rates beyond 
a given range of, let's say, 2 percent or so. 

We are dealing with a situation where not too long 
ago they made a very volatile market. The rates were 
all over the place and the persons that were buying 
mortgages or taking on mortgages, thinking that they 
were protecting themselves, were locking themselves 
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into five year terms. It's unfortunate for those persons, 
now that the rates have gone down, there is no way 
they can get themselves out of that contract. 

M R .  C HAIRMAN: The H onourable Mem ber for 
Thompson. 

MR. S. ASHTON: Yes, it's rather coincidental, I guess, 
that this matter has come up, because at this particular 
point in  time I actually spoke to the Minister about my 
concern about the specific question of the renegotiation 
of existing mortgages several days ago. It's an area 
of concern to my constituents, many of whom got locked 
into these high mortgages and then found that the 
previous allowance that you could renegotiate your 
mortgage with a penalty was not even available to them. 
I point in this regard to some press reports a couple 
of months back which indicated the number of banks 
which previously had al lowed for renegotiation of 
mortgages, given a certain penalty, were not allowing 
that anymore, and I would certainly like to again pass 
on my concern about this particular matter. I realize 
it's very difficult for the province to do anything, since 
it is under federal jurisdiction, since it affects chartered 
banks; but I would certainly, once again, and this being 
a public forum, urge the Minister to use whatever moral 
suasion he can to persuade the banks to leave this 
option open, because for a lot of people it's the only 
way in which they can get their finances in order. They're 
quite willing to pay a penalty. They realize that the money 
was borrowed by the bank at a high rate and that they 
therefore have to make up the difference between the 
rate they would have payed and the rate they would 
pay you at the current level of mortgage, but they were 
told in a number of cases that option was not available 
to them. I certainly think it should be; so, as I said, I 'd  
really urge the Minister to pass on the concern of  the 
province in this area because I think that right should 
be open to consumers. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Does the Minister wish to react to 
that? 

HON.  J.  B U C K LASCHUK: Yes, I do recal l th is  
discussion a few days ago, and I agree that a l l  we can 
do is use moral suasion. I don't know if that would 
work, but really we would have to communicate our 
concerns to the Federal Government and hope that 
they would take appropriate action. 

MR. S. ASHTON: There was another item of concern 
to a number of my constituents, related, I suppose, 
peripherally to this particular question, and that was 
n ot j u st to the penalt ies t hat occur when one 
renegotiates an existing mortgage, but to the payment 
one has to incur when one renews one's mortgage. 
I've received a number of complaints from people who 
have been charged the normal bank service fee for 
what they consider to be a five minute paper transaction 
and, you know, is often a fee of $50 or $ 100, but given 
the tough times that $50 or $ 100 means quite a bit. 

This is another area I'd like to highlight as an area 
where I think the banks have been particularly unfair 
in  that, as far as I'm concerned, the charge service 
fee, a very large service fee, generally for a straight 
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five minute paper transaction is way out of l ine with 
what the banks should be charging in  that area. So 
I'd add my concern and the concern of my constituents 
to this concern about mortgages in  general in this very 
specific case. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: 2.(c)-pass. 
Resolution No. 38: Resolved that there be granted 

to Her Majesty a sum not exceeding $935,500 for 
Consumer and Corporate Affairs for the fiscal year 
ending the 31st day of March, 1984- pass. 

3.(a)( 1) - M r. Minister. 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Mr. Chairman, before we 
go into Corporate Affairs, the Member for Tuxedo had 
requested some information in  our afternoon session. 
Perhaps I could pass this on right now, the latest 
computer pr intout of the expenditures of the 
department. We have them here for up to February 
28th. 

The other question that had been asked was if we 
could provide some information as to what the salary 
increases were for, I believe, it was all staff - wasn't it 
- in the department. I can provide this information at 
the present time. Breaking it down into three groups, 
Management and A d m i nistration and then t he 
Consumer Affairs Section and the Corporate Affairs 
and, in providing these figures, one has to be aware 
that there are four factors that have some influence 
on these salary changes. 

As an example, for Management and Administration, 
there is a $22,900 increase and perhaps I should deal 
with these in groups. Management and Administration 
is 22,900; Consumer Affairs, 56,000; Corporate Affairs, 
91,000 for a total of 169,900. The reason why there is 
this considerable increase in salaries is that the 1982-
83 increase, which averaged 13 percent, was not 
included in the 1982-83 vote as it had not been 
negotiated at that time. There is a further problem that 
the Department of Finance did allocate a portion of 
the funds required to make up that 13 percent. This 
allocation ranged from 7.8 to zero depending on the 
program's salary position as of January, 1983. So that's 
one factor. There was a shortfall between the 1982-
83. 

The second factor, if I can go through the figures 
again by groups, Management and Administration, an 
increase of 47,000; Consumer Affairs, 62,900; Corporate 
Affairs, 128,400 for a sum of 238,300.00. This increase 
is based on the negotiated col lective agreement 
increase and we were instructed by the Department of 
Finance to use a 9.5 percent salary increase. As you 
may recall, the increase was cost of living plus 1.5 
percent. It was anticipated it would be around 9.5 
percent. 

The third factor that has an impact on the increases 
- and t hese increases for M anagement and 
Administration, 23,400; Consumer Affairs, 33,600; 
Corporate, 85,900, for a sum of 141,900.00. This 
increase is due to the 27th pay period which is a once 
in  an eight or nine year occurrence. 

MR. G. FILMON: What was the total of that, p lease? 

HON. J. BUCK LASCHUK: $141,900. 00. Th is, 
incidentally, represents a 3.8 percent increase between 
the 1982-83 adjusted vote and the 1983-84 Estimate. 
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MR. G. FILMON: What percent? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: 3.8. Now the fourth factor 
and the i mpact is as fo l lows: Management and 
A d m i n istrat ion,  6, 100; Consumer Affairs, 6,500;  
Corporate Affairs, 1,  100 for a sum of 13,700.00. This 
increase or these increases are due to the usual annual 
increments and salary adjustments such as 
classifications. 

So we have four factors that have brought about an 
increase. The sum of those four factors - the figures 
I gave you were 169.9, 238.3, 141.9, 13.7 - the sum is 
563.8, but then we do have to make an adjustment 
for reduct ion in staff and addit ions in staff. The 
reduction is 118.7, for a net d ifference of $445, 100.00. 

The shortfall, that is a difference between the 1982-
83 vote and the 1983-84 request, represents 30 percent 
of the d i fference. The 9 . 5  percent i ncrease, as 
determined by the collective agreement, represents 42 
percent of the increase. The 27th pay period represents 
25 percent of the increase, and the annual increments 
and salary adjustments represent 3 percent of the 
increase. 

So the two items, that is item 2 and item 3, the 
negotiated increase and the 27th pay period represents 
67 percent of the increase. We have to also keep in  
mind that I don't  know if i t 's  relevant at  th is  point -
but since the printing of the Estimates, the agreement 
had been reopened and the salary increases will not 
be that high. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: The Member for Tuxedo. 

MR. G. FllMON: So it is a combination of all of those 
increases, the 13.5 percent on the first year that wasn't 
included in  last year's Estimates; the 9.5 percent in 
this year's; the 27th pay period; and the increments 
mean that the salaries for the same complement this 
year versus last year are 30 percent greater. Is that 
what the M inister said? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: No, that isn't correct. No, 
the increases, when one adjusts for the reductions in 
staff or additions in  staff - there's the adjustment of 
118, 700.00. The net increases will be 445, 100 and of 
course those will probably be high because those are 
based on a projected 9.5 percent settlement. 

MR. G. FILMON: Well ,  the bottom-line question that 
I 'd  ask for, Mr. Chairman, what is that $445, 100 over 
the total salaries as a percentage increase print-over­
print then? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: I would submit that if we 
were to compare print-over-print that we're not dealing 
with an accurate representation of what is taking place. 
If one wants to compare figures and use that $445.1 
thousand increase, that represents 16.9 percent. But 
in  that 16.9 percent is a 30 percent shortfall from last 
year, because there was no way of knowing at that 
time what the salary increase would be for '82-83 and 
that represented 30 percent of that 16.9. 67 percent 
of that increase is geared to the anticipated 9.5 percent 
increase in salaries and the 27th pay period over which, 
as I indicated previously, occurs once in every eight or 
nine years. 
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MR. G. FILMON: Mr. Chairman, is the Minister saying 
that all of those figures that he gave me, the total of 
1 69.9; 1 4 1 .9; 238.3 and 13. 7 which added up to 563.8 
less the reduction for the difference in  staff complement, 
netting out at 445, did not include the 13 percent 
increase last year that's also been added in? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Yes, as I had indicated 
previously, there had been a shortfall in the allocation 
from the Department of Finance. The 1 69.9 thousand 
represents the shortfall; that is, there had been an 
allocation from Finance of 7 .8 percent down to zero 
depending on each program's salary. So there had been 
a l location from the Department of F inance to 
compensate for the increase in  salary as allowed by 
last year's agreement. The allocation was not sufficient 
for the total increase and there was $ 169.9 thousand 
shortfall, which represents 30 percent of the difference 
that we're looking at, at the present time, between last 
year's salaries and the 1 983-84 Estimate. 

If we want to look at what the net increase will be 
for exist ing  staff or for staff as p rojected i n  the 
Estimates, we should really be looking at the 42 percent 
and a 25 percent - and the 3 - we can look at the 3 
percent as well for a total of some 70 percent, but we 
have to also consider that while it was projected that 
there would be a 9.5 percent increase. In fact, over 
the 1 2-month period there will be no increase from 
April 1 st to July 1st and then there will be a 10.3 percent 
increase from July 1 st to March 3 1 st which gives us 
roughly about a 7.6 percent increase, actual. 

The other thing that has been brought to my attention 
is that Management will not be receiving a 9.5 or 10.3 
or 7.6 percent increase; in fact, as most members know, 
their increases have been restricted to $ 1 ,000.00. So 
the figures, the 445 . 1 ,  is an inflated figure, but it couldn't 

- be avoided because the contract was reopened after 
the Estimates had been completed. 

MR. G. FILMON: Mr. Chairman, perhaps I can get at 
this another way. What were the total S MYs i n  last 
year's Estimates and what are the total SMYs in this 
year's  Estimate for the Department of Consumer and 
Corporate Affairs? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: I suppose the easiest way 
to do that would be to go to our supplement, Page 
1 1 , and you have an overview of the whole department. 
You' l l  notice that for '82-83, there were 1 08 SYs; and 
for '83-84, we are showing 1 04 SYs. 

MR. G. FILMON: Mr. Chairman, what would be the net 
saving to the department in terms of Salaries for the 
reduction of four staff positions? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: The net would be 1 18.  7. 

MR. G. FllMON: What I'm trying to do is to take the 
amount of salaries in this year's Estimates, subtract 
from it the amount of salaries in last year's Estimates, 
add to that d ifference the 1 1 8.7 that was presumably 
an adjustment because of the four positions deleted, 
and take that over the total amount of salaries in  last 
year's Estimates, and come up with a percentage which 
says to me that the salary component of Consumer 
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and Corporate Affairs last year, over this year, apples 
to apples, for the same number of people, increased 
by X number of dollars. That amount is something like 
558,000 taken over a total salary component according 
to last year's Estimates of, maybe the Min ister's staff 
can help me so I don't take all evening doing it, and 
see what that is as a percentage. 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Yes, let me just make sure 
that I 'm clear of what the Member for Tuxedo's asking. 
I believe you'd want a comparison of what last years 
salaries with the '82- '83 staff would  h ave been ,  
compared to  the '83-'84 Estimates, and putting in those 
four positions. My understanding is that figure would 
give you about a 21 percent increase but that is very 
unrealistic because it doesn't take into account the 
four factors that I 've referred to, the major one being, 
the first one where there was a shortfall between - well, 
first of all the increases allowed by the agreement would 
not have shown up on last year's Estimates. Pardon 
me, the figure that would show here would be the 7 .8  
percent allocated by the Department of  Finance when, 
in  fact, the increase was in  the neighborhood of up to 
13 percent. So there was a shortfall of 1 69.9 which 
represents somewhere i n  the neighborhood of 30 
percent of the total increase. 

MR. G. FILMON: So, the figure of 20 percent, with 
which I concur, it's just something over 20 percent as 
I make it, includes about 5 percent of an increase that 
should have been allocated to last year's contract 
settlement with the Manitoba Government Employees 
Association. a difference between 7.8 and 1 3  plus all 
of this year's increase, plus the 27th pay period, plus 
the increments. Does that sound right? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: That would be correct. 

MR. G. FILMON: Okay, so the net result of that is an 
additional 20 percent in staff salary costs for the 
department. Is that - obviously the M inister would have 
gone through all of these discussions with his Cabinet 
colleagues. Is that the same in everybody's Estimates? 
In other words did each department's Estimates have 
that shortfall of 5.2 percent on wages, and they all have 
to have in the 27th pay period, and they all have to 
have this year's requirement, and the increments? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Okay, with respect to that, 
the first factor, the shortfall that we have, I don't know 
whether that was experienced by the other departments 
because as I had indicated, in some cases, there was 
an allocation of 7.8 percent, in other cases there was 
zero allocation. I suspect that it depended on programs 
to some extent. 

With respect to the other two factors the 9.5 percent, 
and the 27th pay period, that was done uniformly for 
all departments. 

With respect to the fourth factor, the annual 
increments and salary adjustments. That would vary 
according to the personnel within a department, so I 
don't know whether it would be consistent with other 
departments. 

MR. G. FllMON: Well that confirms, I think, all the 
information I was attempting to elicit, with the exception 
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of the fact, that I must say that I 'm surprised to find 
out that the Department of Finance would have treated 
the allocation of a portion of the increment required 
for the MGEA settlement, in  last year's Estimates, 
d ifferently department, to department, and I can't 
understand why they would have. You said it's zero 
percent in some cases. They allowed zero percent for 
increases, and in your case they allowed 7.8 percent. 
I must just say that I 'm surprised. 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Yes, I 'm informed that is a 
normal practice for the Department of Finance to 
allocate increases in  that way. They use as a reference 
point the salary position as of January, in this case, 
1 983. I presume that some positions might not have 
been filled at that time, and were not entitled to any 
increase. Depending when programs start, that's right. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Pass? 

MR. G. FILMON: No. That was just the Minister's 
response, Mr. Chairman, to some information that I had 
asked for prior to the supper break. 

Now, I would like to get into the discussion of Item 
3. Under Item 3, Mr. Chairman, we have various d ifferent 
legislation, but I believe that this is where the various 
Acts pertaining to corporations, partnership, and so 
on rest. And maybe the Minister now has the information 
in  response to the question my colleague from La 
Verendrye asked today in  the House about the cost 
for a name search going up from $5 to $20 and an 
explanation of why. 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: With respect to the question 
raised by the Member for Tuxedo, and I believe the 
Member for La Verendrye this afternoon, The Business 
Names Registration Act fee is still $5.00. The increase 
that has taken place has been in the Corporations 
Branch; it has increased to $20 and the reason for this 
is that previously searches for names had been done 
manually. This has now gone onto a computer system. 
I bel ieve th is  had been issued by the p revious 
administration and there is a $ 1 2.50 computer access 
fee. 

MR. S. ASHTON: That sounds like progress. 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Well, there is some progress 
because under this new system - ( Interjection) 
Certainly at cost, there is a cost to it, but under the 
old system the turnaround time was four to six days. 
I 'm told that under the NUANS system, under this new 
computer system the turnaround time is two days; and 
once the system has been perfected the turnaround 
time should be 24 hours and this is expected to happen 
within about a year. 

The other question that was raised by the Member 
for La Verendrye about repeated attempts to get a 
name registered can be avoided or at least decreased 
if the person applying for a name selects a name that 
is not in prevalent use - I think a word such as Western 
or Canadian or whatever - if perhaps he or she checked 
the telephone directory to see if similar names are being 
used, one might be able to avoid some searches and 
therefore avoid some costs. 
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MR. CHAIRMAN: The Member for Elmwood. 

MR. FILMON: Sorry, Mr. Chairman, could I follow up 
with the Minister on that? 

MR. CHAIRMAN: The Member for Tuxedo. 

MR. FILMON: Mr. Chairman, I wonder if I could have 
the l iberty to just, when we're on a particular topic, 
finish that topic off before you recognize another 
speaker. 

Mr. Chairman, I 'm well aware of the fact that we 
in itiated the computerized corporate name search 
system, the NUANS system I believe it was called, but 
I believe that it was this government who normally 
computerized search techniques of this nature, provide 
for more efficient operation like the faster turnaround 
and so on, but as well of course it was this government 
that raised the fees. So that isn't necessarily something 
that should be attributed to the former government, 
and I think that the Minister did sign the Order-in­
Council that changed the fees. 

MR. A. ANSTETT: You did it, so we pay for it. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Does the M inister wish to reply to 
that? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Yes, okay. NUANS, and 
that's the name we used before, stands for Newly 
Upgraded Automated Name Search, now the thing 
about NUANS as compared to the manual search, at 
least one of the advantages, is that the data base for 
NUANS i nc l u des corporate and business n ames 
registered in  Ontario, Quebec, Alberta and British 
Columbia, so not only do you get faster service but 
you get better quality because it avoids the problem 
of registering a corporation in  Manitoba, then wanting 
to operate in  another jurisdiction where that name may 
have already been taken. 

MR. A. ANSTETT: Who came up with that excellent 
idea? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: One must give credit where 
credit is due. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: The Member for Elmwood. 
Are you finished . . . ? 

MR. G. FILMON: I ' l l  be happy to take the credit for 
the system if the M inister will take the credit for the 
increase in  fees, Mr. Chairman. 

MR. A. ANSTETT: That's why I want to speak on it, 
I want to make sure all the credit goes where it's due. 

MR. R. DOERN: Mr. Chairman, I just had one short 
series of questions I want to put to the Minister in terms 
of the fact that large corporations in Manitoba are 
charging exorbitant amounts of money on charge 
accounts. I want to mention a number of them by name 
and ask the Minister whether anything can be done 
about this. 
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For example, I heard today on the news that the 
Bank of Canada rate has fallen below 9.5 percent. If 
you go into a bank today to deposit some money, at 
least in some banks, there's a sign saying they're paying 
depositors 7 percent. We have at this time in Manitoba, 
for example, the two largest retail corporations, Eaton's 
and The Bay, charging their customers 2.4 percent per 
month interest. 

The question is this, if the bank rate is falling and 
if the cost of borrowing money is falling, why are large 
retail corporations charging 30 percent per annum in 
interest? For example, Eaton's and The Bay charge 
2.4 percent a month. They describe this as 28.8 percent 
per annum, that's by simple interest, but in fact if it 
was compounded it's well over 30 percent. Now, the 
banks themselves, at least to this extent, have made 
a very modest reduction in  the charges that they have 
on Chargex or Visa accounts. They have reduced their 
interest from 24 percent to 1.75 percent. I note that 
the Manitoba Telephone System charges in  the area 
of 1.5 percent to 1.75 percent per month and I think 
that should be re-examined - ( Interjection) - yes, I 
am, and I have raised it on the Board as well. 

I simply say to the Minister one of two things, is there 
any way that he can or his department can attempt to 
encourage large corporations who are not slow on the 
draw in raising the rates up, but seem to be determined 
to hold those rates up now even though the cost of 
borrowing money has gone down. I say to him one of 
two things, can he, either through moral suasion, 
attempt to influence them to lower their rates or 
encourage them to lo•ver their rates, or would he be 
prepared to provide the public with such information 
by publishing a list of high and/or excessive i nterest 
charges that are being asked for in our province? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: I ' m  aware of the problem 
that the Member for Elmwood is relaying to us. The 
unfortunate thing is that the i nterest rates that are 
charged by the companies that have credit cards, these 
rates are controlled by the marketplace. As a matter 
of fact, we hear of some of the largest credit card 
corporations or whatever, such as, well, to name one, 
Visa who claim that they are actually losing, or the 
banks are losing on the operation. I ' m  aware of some 
oil companies that have been charging a 1 percent 
discount for the use of their card. Banks, I believe now, 
are considering a monthly fee in addition to the interest. 
A monthly fee would be applied even if the card wasn't 
used. 

I think it's a very difficult situation to control and I 
would suggest that, in the interests of the consumer, 
the consumer might be advised to consider his or her 
financial situation and, if need be, if one has to buy 
on credit, then go to a financial institution and take 
out a loan and avoid the use of the credit card. 

MR. R.  DOERN: That's what H ousehold Finance 
suggests you do. 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: So do the credit unions and 
the banks. 

MFI. R. DOERN: Right, I agree. In fact, a person would 
be further ahead borrowing money from a bank at 14 
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percent and paying off their credit cards which are 24 
percent or 30 percent or whatever. 

M r. Chairman, I say to the Minister that he says that 
the marketplace sets the rates and I am simply saying 
that when the cost of money was 14 percent, 16 percent, 
18 percent, then one could understand how the rate 
might go to 2 percent per month or more. I was talking 
to a chartered accountant who told me that, a year 
ago, he put some money into an account and he got 
19 percent. So, presumably, if they were paying out 19 
percent to get his money and loaning it out at 2 percent, 
2.5 percent a month, one could understand that there 
has to be a profit built into it. But, I am saying now, 
the banks are not paying 19 percent anymore and I 
think you probably find it difficult to get much more 
than 10 percent. You get 9 percent; you get 7 percent 
on certain accounts. Clearly, the trend is the other way. 

The cost of them borrowing money from the Bank 
of Canada, etc., is down. The prime rate is probably 
11.5, so one can maybe understand rationally how it 
is that the market got us into a situation of paying out 
exorbitant rates on savings and also charged exorbitant 
rates on loans, but I am saying that trend has reversed. 
Yet ,  we h ave wel l - k n own,  m ajor, respectable,  
corporations still holding to an i nterest rate that is 
unjustified. I think this is a classic case of usury, a 
classic case of excessive interest charges. I don't know 
what people can do about it. I mean, the obvious thing 
is, don't deal with them or borrow money at a lower 
rate and pay off your accounts, etc., or switch your 
accounts. 

I 'm simply saying to the M inister - and I realize that 
he can't do everything. He can't put out all the fires 
and reverse longstanding patterns and traditions. I am 
just saying, is there anything that he feels he could do, 
such as drawing this to the attention of the public that 
these are exorbitant rates or drawing to the attention 
of the corporations that they are charging excessive 
amounts of money and, thereby, making substantial 
profits that I don't believe can be justified? 

M R .  C HAIRMAN: Does the M i n ister wish to say 
anything? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: I agree with the Member 
for Elmwood that rates appear to be very high.  I guess 
I have to say, on the other side, that credit cards are 
a convenience that has been provided to consumers 
and they use these of their own free will. I do believe 
that when the interest rates that you had referred to 
had been increasing that there had been a lag in the 
rates that were charged for credit card purchases. At 
the same time, now that rates have come down, I believe 
that some rates of m ajor  credit  cards are also 
decreasing, perhaps not as precipitously as the rates 
have fallen but nonetheless they are decreasing. I 'm 
not  sure about the major department stores, but  I do  
know the major credit cards are lowering their rates. 

I guess the other thing that it seems to me I keep 
reading about is that there has been an ever-increasing 
incidence of fraud and theft of credit cards and I ' m  
sure this i s  a n  ever-increasing expense for the credit 
card companies. 

MR. R. DOERN: M r. Chairman, I would like to ask the 
Min ister whether his department ever, as a public 
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service, publishes things like charges. Let me take a 
specific example. Has the department or any provincial 
department ever, say, provided information to the public 
or consumer groups or put ads in the paper or made 
statements or press releases about, say, the highest 
interest charges that are being foisted on consumers? 
I mean, has that ever been done? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: I don't recall that we have 
ever published the rates of credit cards, but I am 
informed that we have, on occasion,  suggested to 
consumers that where rates were high that they do 
consider, instead of using the credit card, taking out 
a loan and paying for the article in that manner. 

I would also imagine that, in the credit counselling 
that we provide through the pilot projects, that where 
persons that are in financial difficulty are misusing or 
not using their cards to the advantage that they are 
being advised to handle their finances a little more 
carefully. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Is the Honourable Member for 
Elmwood finished? 

MR. R. DOERN: Just a couple more questions, M r. 
Chairman. Then the Minister is indicating that he does 
and has received complaints about the high charges 
being made by private corporations on credit cards, 
etc? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Well ,  I can't speak for all 
the correspondents during the past year, but I don't 
recall a single letter complaining about that, other than 
the question that was raised in the House by the 
Member for Elmwood. 

MR. R. DOERN: Mr. Chairman, I would simply say to 
the Minister, who has a very important portfolio, that 
I think the public has to be made aware of the fact 
that these rates, as presently being charged, are 
excessive in relation to the cost of money and in relation 
to the trend in our society, which is to lower rates, and 
that some corporations are modifying their interest 
charges because of this and others are refusing to do 
so. 

I also suggest to the Minister that some of this is 
public education. Perhaps it's the job of consumer 
groups, but it may also be partly the responsibility of 
the department to make people aware of the fact that 
there are excessive interest rates being charged, and 
to encourage them to demand that these rates be 
lowered, and encourage them to seek alternate means 
of purchasing goods in our society, because I think that 
the average person is not aware of the fact that in 
many instances they're paying 30 percent interest. I 
think that somebody in our society, including political 
members, the Minister of this department, consumer 
groups, etc., have to make the public aware that this 
is a very costly method of purchasing and that some 
corporations are not responding or reflecting what is 
actually happening in our society. They are continuing 
to charge excessive amounts of money and probably 
thereby making excessive amounts of profits. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: The Honourable Member for Turtle 
Mountain. 
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MR. B. RANSOM: Mr. Chairman, since we're talking 
interest rates here, I wonder if the Minister has an 
opinion as to what he considers to be a reasonable 
real rate of interest return to a lender. 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: I think that would be a very 
difficult question to answer, in that different financial 
institutions would have different expenses and they 
would have to have different markups. So whether it's 
3 percent or 4 percent or 5 percent, I wouldn't venture 
a guess. 

MR. B. RANSOM: Mr. Chairman, it is my understanding 
that somewhat over a year ago, the national New 
Democratic Party had been advocating that a rate of 
interest return equal to inflation would be satisfactory, 
and they subsequently changed the policy and said 
that 1 percent above inflation would be a reasonable 
rate of interest return. 

So I 'm asking the Minister, since his federal colleagues 
in the New Democratic Party have seen fit to make a 
pronouncement about a reasonable rate of interest, 
whether or not he accepts the position that they put 
forward? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Well ,  I suppose that 1 
percent above inflation would be an ideal situation or 
close to ideal situation, but I don't know how one could 
force an institution to have those type of rates. It would 
seem to me that interest rates are a reflection of market 
forces and where you have a high demand and limited 
supply, then your rates go ui:;. and vice versa. 

MR. B. RANSOM: Mr. Chairman, I don't think anyone's 
talking about forcing, but I am interested then in the 
comment that the Minister makes, that he believes that 
the m arket forces then should p rimarily be the 
determining factor rather than a policy adopted by a 
policital party. Would that be a correct summary of 
what the Minister said? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Perhaps you can be on 
market forces, a number of forces certainly, and I 'm 
not  the Bank of  Canada, but  the Bank of  Canada 
policies would certainly have some impact. 

MR. B. RANSOM: What impact would the Bank of 
Canada policy have on this question, M r. Chairman, 
when we are speaking about the real rate of interest? 
I don't immediately see the difference between interest 
rates that are running in the range of 8 percent or 1 8  
percent and the involvement o f  the Bank of Canada. 
Perhaps the Minister could elaborate on that a bit. 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Yes, we're getting to very 
philosophical grounds here. My contention is that the 
Bank of Canada, through its policies, does influence 
interest rates and those interest rates then would reflect 
upon the rates that consumers would have to pay. 

MR. B. RANSOM: I believe that is an entirely obvious 
and correct statement, Mr. Chairman, but we had been 
talking about what was an ideal rate of interest, and 
what I failed to see was how the Bank of Canada would 
impact upon that question. It was indeed a philosophical 
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question which I placed to the Minister and he perhaps 
has given some indication; first of all, his own response 
to the question and, then more or less fal l ing in l ine 
with the national party, saying  that perhaps 1 percent 
above inflation would be an ideal rate. 

If that's the case, that 1 percent above inflation would 
be an ideal rate, has the M inister had any opportunity 
to speak with his colleague, the Minister of Agriculture, 
concer n i n g  the i nterest rates bei ng  charged by 
Manitoba Agricultural Credit Corporation which are now 
probably over double the rate of inflation. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: The Member for Thompson. 
Does the M inister wish to answer? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Yes, I ' l l  respond to that and 
I would suggest that the Minister of Agriculture can 
respond to the policies of his department. 

MR. B. RANSOM: M r. Chairman, this Minister is the 
M inister of Consumer Affairs and I presume that he 
has an i nterest in  the interest rates that consumers are 
having to pay. He responded to the questions that the 
Member for Elmwood was asking about interest rates 
that were being charged by private corporations. The 
government also is in the business of lending money 
and in  this case, I simply ask the M in ister whether he 
had any opportunity to discuss this question with the 
Minister of Agriculture, because far from charging 1 
percent over inflation the Department of Agriculture is 
- and a substantial amount of money being lent out 
now is charging over twice the rate of inflation. I simply 
ask the M inister if he's had an opportunity to sit down 
with his colleague and talk about that and make any 
judgment from the point of view of the Minister of 
Consumer Affairs, whether he's happy with that. 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Yes, I ' l l  respond to that. 
Clearly, the Member for Turtle Mountain who is a former 
M inister of Finance understands that when MACC is 
in the position to lend money to farmers that it goes 
to the market and it borrows money to be able to lend 
out. My understanding is that the margin is somewhere 
in the neighbourhood of .5 percent and it should be 
fairly clear that when the interest rates were high, when 
MACC had, through the government, borrowed at 1 7  
percent then it's quite legitimate that they should charge 
1 7.5 percent. That money is borrowed for a given term, 
whether it be five years or 10 years and it should be 
fairly obvious that loan would have to return that type 
of rate for that period the same way that when I 
mortgage my House for a five-year period, I know that 
the bank had to borrow that money at that time for 
that period and I don't hear the opposition asking why 
we don't ask the banks to lower their rates from 2 1  
percent, o r  whatever i t  was, t o  today's rate plus one. 

MR. B. RANSOM: M r. Chairman, I 'm just trying to 
determine what the Minister's position is and I think 
the M inister seems to be coming forward with what 
might be described as quite a reasonable position that 
he apparently believes then that such an arbitrary figure 
as 1 percent above inflation is really not an ideal interest 
rate. He may wish to take back that comment then 
that he made a few minutes ago. I think now what he's 
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saying is that an interest rate should reflect a reasonable 
return then on the money that the lender has lent out 
or presumably the money that an i nvestor has i nvested. 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Let me get back to our 1 8  
percent rates that were referred t o  in  the House 
yesterday, or should I refer to the 2 1-percent rates or 
23 percent rates that were being charged a matter of 
a year ago. At that time inflation might have been 10 
percent and I d o n ' t  t h i n k  i t  would h ave been 
unreasonable to have an 1 1  percent i nterest rate but 
in  fact what was being charged by the institutions was 
in the neighborhood of 20, 2 1 ,  23 percent. So, I don't 
think that I have been inconsistent. 

MR. B. RANSOM: A year ago when the rates were 
higher, the exact figures don't matter, is the Minister 
indicating that the rates then that were being charged 
were unreasonable rates at that time? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: When we were talking about 
1 8  percent, 20 percent, 23 percent? 

MR. B. RANSOM: Whatever. 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Yes. Certainly, they were 
unreasonable. I would suggest that if they weren't 
unreasonable then we wouldn't be getting the type of 
inquiries that the Member for Tuxedo has brought to 
my attention with people locked in  for five years and 
now wondering how to get out of them. 

MR. B. RANSOM: That brings me back to the original 
question then, Mr. Chairman. If the Minister is in  a 
position to judge what is an unreasonable rate, then 
is he in a position to tell us what he considers to be 
a reasonable rate? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Well ,  unfortunately, I'm not 
a financier and I can't give a definitive answer to that. 

MR. B. RANSOM: I have one other question, Mr. 
Chairman, for the Minister. He earlier said, I believe, 
that the senior management people were restricted to 
increases of $ 1 ,000 in salary. Does that $ 1 ,000 limit 
include any increments that a manager might be entitled 
to? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: The $ 1 ,000 would be over 
and above any increment that might be due to that 
person. 

MR. B. RANSOM: Thank you. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: The Member for Thompson. 

MR. S. ASHTON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I originally 
indicated my desire to speak to add to the comments 
of the Member for Elmwood. I think though the line of 
questioning just introduced by the Member for Turtle 
Mountain, perhaps adds even further to that matter 
because what we're really talking about when we're 
talking about problems I raised earlier with mortgage 
renewals, with cred it cards that the Member for 
Elmwood was talking about or the MACC loans that 
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the Member for Turtle Mountain was talking about, was 
a combination of two things really. I think one is a 
question of economic policy and second, the question 
of the banking system itself. 

Now the Member for Turtle Mountain made much of 
this discussion in ideal interest rates and whether 1 8  
o r  1 9  o r  2 0  percent was unreasonable, at that particular 
point in time and he kept mixing apples and oranges. 
He kept mixing in rates of return, the percent charged 
by the central banks, or at least alluded to that on the 
one hand, and then the bank rate on the other hand 
which is based on the Bank of Canada rate. You know, 
I think that 18 ,  19 ,  20 percent was unreasonable for 
two reasons: One was because of the high-interest­
rate policy which it was based on, that was way and 
above the level of inflation, it was unreasonable for 
that reason; and the second reason I would say it was 
unreasonable was because of the fact that there was 
a very high markup by the banks and that I think is 
indicated by the fact that their profits stayed pretty 
steady, their asset growth stayed pretty steady during 
the time of very deep recession and now that we're 
beg i n n i n g  to p u l l  out of that recessio n ,  they' re 
continuing to increase. 

You know, they're insulated against what the rest of 
us in society have to face. When we face bad times, 
banks face good times; when we lace good times, they 
face good times. 

Wel l ,  Mr. Chairman, I ' l l  debate perhaps the merits of 
the banking system with the Member for Sturgeon 
Creek at some other time. My point though as related 
to this specific thing without getting into the overall 
banking system, is that there are certain aspects of it 
which I 'm hopeful that Ministers of Consumer Affairs 
at the provincial level and federal level can work on 
to try to make what I would consider to be a rather 
inhumane system, that being the banking system into 
a bit more of a humane system. I would like to see 
some more fundamental changes in terms of public 
control of the banking system, and I think that is exactly 
what the federal New Democratic Party has been 
looking at in recent years. We can't just fine tune it. 

MR. D. ORCHARD: Why is the MACC at 18 percent 
then? 

MR. S. ASHTON: Well ,  M r. Chairman, the member 
opposite talks about MACC at 18 percent. The root of 
the problem with that was the high interest rate policy 
which led to the MACC having to borrow those funds 
- (Interjection) - at a high interest rate at a 1 .5 percent 
markup, which I would consider to be reasonable at 
that point in time. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Would the member address the Chair, 
please? 

MR. S. ASHTON: Mr. Chairman, once again, the 
members of the opposition are trying to throw in a few 
political red herrings which gets away from the basic 
point as I 've . . . 

MR. D. ORCHARD: Ask the farmers who paid 1 8  
percent. 

MR. S. ASHTON: Ask the homeowner who's paid 1 8  
percent; ask anybody who's paid 1 8  percent. 
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MR. D. ORCHARD: That's the government that is doing 
it to him. The government is his friend, remember? 

MR. S. ASHTON: Mr. Chairman, the member suggests 
it's the government that's doing it. It is the high interest 
rate policy that did it to that person .  We are only just 
beginning to finish picking up the pieces from it, the 
high interest rate policy that those members a year or 
two ago felt was an excellent idea. I hope that they 
will tell their farmers who are concerned about the 
MACC; I hope they will tell the homeowners exactly 
what they think about interest rate policies. 

But not to be distracted, M r. Chairman, my hope is 
to pass on my concern and the concern of my 
constituents to the Minister about the way that the 
banking system has been functioning in the specific 
areas of the mortgage renewals I mentioned, the credit 
card lag that the Member for Elmwood has mentioned, 
certainly the MACC loans, that kind of thing, the 
problems that farmers have faced in terms of 
foreclosures, as indicated by the recent emergence of 
the Farm Survival Movement, those kinds of things. 
I 'm hoping that even though the Minister can't, because 
of jurisdictional problems, have a direct impact on some 
of these that he can at least use the moral suasion 
that he has as the Minister of Consumer Affairs for the 
province to pass on my concern and the concern of 
the other members here. 

MR. D. ORCHARD: The Minister doesn't know what 
a fair rate is, so how is he going to use the moral 
suasion fairly? 

MR. CHAIRMAN: The Member for l nkster. 

MR. D. SCOTT: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like 
to just make a few comments on this issue of bank 
interests since it's been brought up. I don't know how 
appropriate it is to have it  addressed u n der the 
Department of Consumer and Corporate Affairs but, 
since it has already been raised, I think we should take 
a bit of a look at it especially in the current climate of 
just what is happening today. 

One has, in the first quarter of '83, a profit base in 
the banks of an increasing sum, I believe it 's 4 1  percent 
since last year, the largest first quarter profits the 
banking system has ever had in Canada's history. We 
have a banking system that right now is . . . 

MR. CHAIRMAN: If I may interrupt, the debate should 
be relevant to the item we are discussing. 

We are on Item 3.(a)( 1 ). 

MR. D. SCOTT: I 'm just responding, Mr. Chairman, to 
the points that were made earlier by the Member for 
Turtle Mountain and . . . 

MR. F. JOHNSTON: A point of order, M r. Chairman, 
I think it's up to the Minister to respond. 

MR. D. SCOTT: No, it isn't. It's general discussion in 
Estimates. 

MR. B. RANSOM: A point of order, Mr. Chairman. 

MR. F. JOHNSTON: On a point of order. 
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MR. CHAIRMAN: I will take the first one who asked 
for a point of order. 

The Member for Sturgeon Creek. 

MR. F. JOHNSTON: I just said, on a point of order, 
M r. Chairman, I th ink  that's ranging into quite a 
discussion. The Minister, I thought, was doing quite well 
until the other people on the other side got into it. The 
Minister was answering the questions. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Thank you. 
The Member for Turtle Mountain, on the same point 

of order? 

MR. B. RANSOM: On the point of order, Mr. Chairman, 
contrary to what the Member for Thompson indicated 
and the Member for lnkster is indicating, there was no 
discussion of the banking system and bank profits 
between myself and the Minister. I asked the Minister 
some questions about reasonable and unreasonable 
interest rates and about lending done by the province 
and the Minister answered the questions. The issues 
now being raised by the Member for Thompson and 
the Member for lnkster are quite separate and distinct 
from what the Minister and I were discussing, and I 
don't think that they are relevant to the issue in the 
Estimates. 

M R .  CHAIRMAN: The Chair  s imply remi n d s  the 
members to please stick close to the item under 
discussion. 

The Member for E:mwood. 

MR. R.  DOERN: On the point of order, M r. Chairman, 
I have to say, in  l ine with what the other members on 
the other side of the table are saying, that there has 
been a wide-ranging discussion on interest rates, and 
I think that it's perfectly appropriate for my colleague 
for lnkster to discuss bank profits, bank charges, bank 
interest rates and bank policy in regard to interest rates 
which are ultimately borne by the consumer. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: The Member for Sturgeon Creek. 

MR. F. JOHNSTON: On a point of order, M r. Chairman, 
the Member for lnkster started out that he didn't know 
whether this was the place to discuss it or not. Mr. 
Chairman, the Member for Turtle Mountain and the 
Minister were having a good discussion. Whether the 
answers were right, wrong, or whatever, they were being 
answered. It was the Member for Thompson who started 
on the banks and the Member for lnkster wants to get 
into it more. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Is that the point of order? 
The Member for Thompson. 

MR. S. ASHTON: On a point of order, Mr. Chairman, 
I originally indicated my interest in speaking at the time 
that the Member for Elmwood was speaking. I indicated 
in my comments that I would not get d rawn off that 
topic; unfortunately, due to some heckling, perhaps I 
did. 

However, I think that having said that on the point 
of order, the Member for lnkster was in order. He was 

discussing the general area of banking system, I 'm sure 
as a preamble to some comment relevant to this or a 
question related to this. I think that we should permit 
the Member for l nkster to continue. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: If the Member for l nkster will keep 
his comments relevant to the item under discussion, 
he can continue. 

MR. D. SCOTT: Mr. Chairman, with all respect, I was 
basically making a preamble to the point of getting 
into why the interest rates and why the interest spread 
between the rate of inflation in what we currently have 
and are paying and our bank rates is a very wide 
d iscrepancy and far wider than it has been historically. 
I maintain that the reason for this - and this is what 
I was just getting into - and why the profits are so high, 
why the central bank ing system in the Federal 
Government is permitting them to remain as high as 
they are and letting it roll as freely as it is and have 
the discrepancy in interest rates is because the banks 
are in  very serious financial trouble. The reason the 
banks are in very serious financial trouble is because 
the fools have gone out, and they've loaned bill ions 
and bill ions of dollars to countries around the world, 
be it east block countries, to Mexico alone, they're in 
hock. The big five Canadian banks, Mexico, I should 
say, is in hock to them to the tune of $6 bill ion. It  hasn't 
got a chance of, say, a good -(Inaudible)- here. It  doesn't 
have much of a chance to pay back those loans and 
other countries are on the same basis. 

So Canadians are ending up paying a much higher 
d ifferential between the rate of inflation and the actual 
cost of that money, and the interest rate that they are 
being charged to be able to try and keep the banks 
l iquid because of the poor investments they have made 
in foreign countries and also domestically into basic 
sinkholes which have been the very high cost energy 
projects which are now proven to be anything but 
economic. It 's not just because of a steadying oil price; 
it was because of declining demand and that's why the 
tar sands and the Cold Lake oil deposits were pulled 

· back on last year. So, when we're talking about interest 
rates, and the Member for Turtle Mountain, that's really 
what brought this whole thing up is he's asking for what 
a reasonable interest rate is. And I maintain that we're 
not going to get reasonable interest rates in Canada 
for one heck of a long time into the future principally 
because the banks, Canadians are going to have to 
subsidize the banks for the poor investments they've 
made in the past. 
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MR. CHAIRMAN: The Honourable Member for Tuxedo. 

MR. G. FILMON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I find it absolutely astounding to hear the Member 

for l nkster criticizi n g  the banks for making poor 
investments in sinkholes, as he calls them, and high 
cost-low return energy projects such as the tar sands 
and others, when that's precisely what his party 
supports, in terms of Petro Canada and ManOil and 
all of those things that they stand for, are exactly what 
he's criticizing the banks for investing in. It's absolutely 
ludicrous, has no understanding of what's going on, 
and he's just proven it. But let's get back to the topic, 
M r. Chairman. 
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MR. CHAIRMAN: A good idea. 3.(a)( 1 ). 

MR. G. FILMON: Yes, I think we were, just to sort of 
bring it into perspective, I think that the questions that 
were being asked of the Minister were what he thought 
were reasonable interest rates. just want to know if 
he considers an interest rate, say in the range of 1 9  
percent, t o  b e  a reasonable interest rate? 

MR. D. SCOTT: That's the rate of inflation. 

MR. G. FILMON: Now, if the interest rate were in the 
range of 10 percent, or 1 1  percent, would a 19 percent 
interest rate be reasonable? 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Is the Member for Tuxedo asking 
the Member for lnkster? 

MR. G. FILMON: No, I ' m  asking the Minister. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Oh, will the Minister want to answer 
the question? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: I believe I've made my 
position clear and I fail to see the relevance of the 
question to Section 3. Corporate Affairs. 

MR. G. FILMON: Well ,  I just want to make the point 
that I don't think he probably criticized the Government 
of Canada to any great extent when they set an interest 
rate of 1 9.25 percent on their Canada Savings Bonds 
last year. And yet he 's  te l l ing  us  t hat that's an 
exhorbitant rate of interest, and far too high above the 
rate of inflation which was running about 1 1  or 1 2  
percent maximum last year. 

I n  any case, Mr. Chairman, if we can get back to 
this. I wonder if the Minister can tell me, did he attend 
a Consumer and Corporate Affairs Ministers' meeting 
this year? Has he so far in his responsibilites as 
Minister? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: No, I have not. 

MR. G. FILMON: The Minister may not then be in a 
position to relate this to the topic that is being looked 
at but certainly he can still g ive a comment on his 
views. 

The topic of competition reform is one that is under 
active consideration, I would assume by all Ministers 
of Consumer and Corporate Affairs, because the 
Federal Government issued a discussion paper in 1981  
on the topic. Can he tell me i f  h is  administration has 
taken a position on the federal paper and on the topic 
of competition reform with respect to policy in Canada? 

HON.  J. B U CKLASCHUK:  Yes ,  in answer to the 
question from the Member for Tuxedo we have not 
taken a position on the competition, the proposed 
changes to The Competition Act. My understanding is 
that the Deputies may be meeting in the spring, and 
the Ministers may be meeting in ihe fall .  We have no 
idea right now as to how high of a priority this is on 
the Federal Government's agenda. 

MR. G. FILMON: Does he personally have any views 
on what should be done in this area? 
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HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: I must be honest with the 
member. I have not had the opportunity to even look 
into this. 

M R .  G. FILMON: Did h is  predecessor h ave any 
recommendations on the matter? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: The preceeding Minister did 
not convey to me his opinions on this subject. My 
understanding is that nothing has really been happening 
since 1 980. 

MR. G. FILMON: With respect to the various acts that 
come under Corporate Affairs, Item 3, I wanted to enter 
into some discussion on the impending sale of Monarch 
Life. Would the Minister prefer me to do it under (a) 
or under (b)? 

HON. J.  B U C K LASCHUK: It probably would  be 
appropriate under Section (b). 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Shall we pass Section (a) then? 
The Honourable Member for Tuxedo. 

MR. G. FILMON: Just one final question. 
Can the Minister indicate any new initiatives, other 

than the legislation that has been presented to the 
House, on the Three Acts Partnership Corporations, 
Business Names Registration Act, and the switch to 
the automated business names search system, the 
computerized system? Have any new initiatives been 
carried out in that section under the Corporations 
Branch? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Yes, one of the things that 
I have done is ask staff to review the trust and loan 
section of the Corporation Act. It  may be that we might 
be bringing in some amendments during this spring 
Session. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: The Honourable Member for Tuxedo. 
Pass? 

MR. G. FILMON: Pass. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: 3.(a)(2)-pass; 3.(b)( 1 ). 
The Honourable Member for Tuxedo. 

MR. G. FILMON: Mr. Chairman, I wonder if I could ask 
the Minister at this point in time, and I 'm sure that this 
will occupy a great deal of discussion, but I wonder if 
I could, at this point in time, ask the Minister to review 
for me the considerations, and the actions which led 
to the cancellation of the licence of the Northern Union 
I nsurance Company, from his perspective and in 
whatever degree of detail he'd like to go through it for 
me? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Yes, I 'm quite willing to 
provide the mem ber with a chronology of my 
involvement with the Northern Union matter. My first 
indication of what might appear to be a potential 
problem in Northern Union was by way of a memo, or 
a report - I 'm sorry - on January 6th. 
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At that time, the report was presented to me by the 
Acting Superintendent of I nsurance, and with the Acting 
Deputy Minister at that time, we reviewed the contents 
of the report. I considered that report for a few days 
and on January 1 7th I sent a letter to Northern Union 
indicating that, pursuant to provisions of The Insurance 
Act, that we would be desirous of holding a hearing. 
The hearing was held on February 7th and 8th. After 
a two day hearing, we adjourned the hearing to a later 
date but the following day we were notified by the 
solicitor for Northern Union that they no longer wished 
to continue with the hearing. 

In view of that information, the following day I 
appointed Dunwoody Limited as supervisor. That was 
the 1 0th of February and on that same day - pardon 
me - that was done on the 9th. On the 10th of February 
at a Cabinet meeting, Northern Union's l icence was 
cancelled. A news conference of Dunwoody Limited 
was then designated as the provisional l iquidator 
effective February 1 1th and a news conference was 
held on that date. 

That basically has been my involvement from the 
time that I received the report to the naming of the 
provisional l iquidator. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: The Member for Tuxedo. 

MR. G. FILMON: Did the Minister indicate that the 
licence was cancelled on February 1 0th? It's okay, Mr. 
Chairman, I have the Order-in-Council before me, and 
it is dated February 1 0th. That's a Thursday, but the 
announcement, as I recall ,  wasn't made until Friday, 
the 1 1th. Any particular reason for that? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: The Cabinet met at, I believe, 
around 4:30 or 5 o'clock that evening and we thought 
that to get the type of exposure we needed to deal 
with what was a rather critical situation for policyholders, 
that we would hold off the announcement until the 
following morning. 

MR. G. FILMON: Mr. Chairman, how long was the 
report, which the Minister received on January 6th, in 
the process of preparation? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: I 'm informed that the final 
preparation of the report was done between Christmas 
and New Year's. 

MR. G. FILMON: In  that case, why was Northern Union's 
licence renewed on January 1 st,  if there were some 
concerns and if the Acting Superintendent of Insurance 
was putting together a package of information which 
could ultimately lead to the concerns that cancelled 
the licence? Why was it renewed for one year on January 
1 st? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Well ,  during the time of the 
preparation of the report, we had no reason to believe 
that there was anything untoward within Northern Union, 
and the purpose of the report was for my consideration 
as to whether we should have a show-cause hearing. 
It would have been quite unfair to Northern Union to 
have denied them a licence when, in fact, we hadn't 
allowed them the opportunity to state their case. 
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MR. G. FILMON: Is the Minister saying that, in essence, 
the department and the superintendent were quite 
happy with the operation of the company up until that 
point in time because they issued a renewal of the 
l icence on January 1 st ,  but the report was requesting 
a show-cause hearing - for what purpose? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: The purpose of the hearing 
was to respond to a n u m ber of concerns t hat 
departmental staff had. I d id not walk into the hearing 
with a - I certainly had not prejudged the situation, and 
the decision that we made was based on the evidence 
that was presented to us during the hearing. 

M R .  G. FILMON: W h at were the t h i n g s  t hat the 
department was concerned about? Can the Minister 
inform us? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Yes, the concern that staff 
had was that there was a question as to whether 
Northern Union was solvent, whether it had sufficient 
assets to meet its potential liabilities. 

MR. G. FILMON: At the show-cause hearing, what 
requests were made of Northern Union in order to 
establ ish its solvency, or  confirm its solvency, or 
whatever? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Wel l ,  to respond to this 
question, I guess one has to deal again with the rather 
complex arrangement that Northern Union was a part 
of the parent Park Lane group and that there were 
funds in an account which might have been identified 
as being that of Northern Union's and during the hearing 
the principals of Northern Union had requested that 
certain transfers be made so that the company could 
be solvent. 

MR. G. FILMON: Did the Minister say that the company 
had requested that certain transfers be made or the 
Minister requested that certain transfers be made? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: During the hearings, the 
company had indicated what their assets were, what 
the assets of Northern Union, the parent, and some 
of the other companies were. They had suggested that 
they were requesting their bank to transfer the funds 
to the Northern Union account so that they would have 
met or would have overcome whatever concerns we 
had. 

MR. G. FILMON: Were the only concerns regarding 
the operation of the company with respect to solvency, 
or were there other concerns about improper or unusual 
aspects of their operation, any other violations of the 
Act? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: The major question was 
whether the company was solvent or not, and there 
was a question about their investment or investments. 

MR. G. FILMON: In what regard were the investments 
questioned? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: The q uesti o n  a bout 
investments, the corporation had been showing assets 
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and there was a question as to whether these assets 
or investments that Northern Union claimed it had were 
of the type that were allowed under The Insurance Act. 

MR. G. FILMON: Could the M inister be more specific? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: The question that exists was 
as to whether the assets that Northern Union were 
showing were a loan to its parent or whether it was a 
delayed flow of premiums. 

MR. G. FILMON: M r. Chairman, from some research 
that I've been doing into this matter, I 'm aware of certain 
transfers that were taking place on or about the dates 
in question in February, and the Minister g ives some 
indication as to the amount by which the company in  
his view or in  the superintendent's view was below the 
solvency level. Could he give us some indication of 
what amount of money in  the show-cause hearing that 
Northern Union were being asked to shore up or pay 
up or transfer into their operation, whether it be 
premiums that were owed or investments that were 
held by parent companies or whatever, what amounts 
were being asked to be transferred? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: The figure that the Member 
for Tuxedo is asking, it was in  the neighbourhood of 
around $5 mil l ion. 

MR. G. FILMON: Mr. Chairman, I have reason to believe 
that some 4.3 mil l ion was transferred into Northern 
Union on February 7th and that an additional 4.2 mill ion 
of trust funds were moved in  on February 8th from the 
Park Lane group. Is that the M inister's understanding 
of the matter? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: I don't think I can agree 
with those figures. The 4.3 does sound familiar. That 
figure, if I recall, is the amount that Northern Union 
had h oped to tran sfer i nto its account and was 
unsuccessful in  doing so. I'm not aware of any 4.2 
mil l ion having been transferred a few days before the 
hearings. 

MR. G. FILMON: I have a copy of some information 
that appears to be a bank confirmation of transfer for 
$4.2 mil l ion on February 8th. 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: I believe I 'm aware of the 
specific document you're referring to. That document 
was presented to us at the hearings but it was never 
confirmed. Because of the concentration account and 
the access that Northern Union had to this account 
and Park Lane group, monies could be transferred 
electronically and my understanding is that particular 
transaction, while it was an instruction provided by some 
officer of Northern Union was never completed and I 
believe the document you may have may bear the name 
of a person that had indicated that he had, I suppose, 
mechanically or whatever, instructed the transfer or 
that transfer had never been allowed. 

MR. G. FILMON: Are these the funds that the Toronto­
Dominion Bank froze then, in  the process of being 
transferred from one parent company to Northern 
Union? 
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HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Those monies that we are 
speaking about would have been within that same cash 
concentration account. I believe Northern Union was 
part of that cash concentration account, so it would 
have been a transfer from one account within the 
concentration to another account. 

MR. G. FILMON: I f  the funds weren't transferred, what 
happened to them then? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: The funds, to the best of 
my knowledge, are still in  the bank and it is certainly 
something that the liquidator will be looking at. 

MR. G. FILMON: Given the assets that were available 
and admittedly they were within a group of companies 
t hat are concentrated together, but were any 
discussions held making requests that the matter be 
dealt with and resolved prior to the Minister deciding 
to cancel the l icence? 

HON.  J. B U CK L AS C H U K :  Yes,  the Act i n g  
Superintendent o f  Insurance did hold meetings with 
principals of Northern Union in the fall of '82 and had 
- or several proposals were outlined - requested to put 
the company in a better financial position. Unfortunately, 
the commitments that had been given were never 
followed through. 

MR. G. FILMON: Mr. Chairman, it appears from the 
information that I have that an attempt was made by 
the company to follow throug'1 and to transfer $4.2 
m i l l ion  of assets, which somehow were either 
intercepted or frozen in  the transfer. That trust account, 
those assets, appeared to be existent somewhere in  
the Toronto-Dominion banking system, but perhaps not 
to the credit of Northern Union, as the Minister was 
wanting. Would it not have been feasible to enter into 
discussions with the Toronto-Dominion Bank and the 
company i nvolved to try and facilitate that transfer, or 
at least clarify why the transfer was being held up, or 
what was the status of the funds? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Yes, first of all, I'm not 
certain that the transfer of $4.2 mil l ion or $4.3 mi llion 
would have been sufficient. As a matter of fact, I recall 
that the principals had made some other commitments 
to put Northern Union into a viable position, including 
personal property and so on, or a commitment against 
a personal property. 

Insofar as the $4.2 mil l ion, the Member for Tuxedo 
has referred to it, in a sense, as being Northern Union 
money. That has never been resolved and we, to this 
day, are not sure whether that money belonged to 
Northern Union, whether it belonged to the parent, or 
whet her i t  belonged to i nsurance com panies ,  or 
whatever. So it would be difficult for Northern Union 
to transfer what might not have been its own. 

MR. G. FILMON: Let me just sort of give the backdrop 
to why I'm asking these questions and what I'm trying 
to suggest to the Minister. We have here a company 
that presumably had been operating for quite some 
time; it was a reasonable size Manitoba company. I 
think it had 85 employees in Manitoba and others 
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elsewhere, a payroll of $4 mil l ion or $5 mi l l ion annually, 
2 5,000 p o l icyholders and so o n .  U p  u nt i l  some 
discussions last fall, there was no indication of  a 
problem with the company that I am aware of within 
the Minister's department. 

A report was written in  late December leading to a 
request for a show-cause hearing. Some attempts were 
made to transfer assets or funds, as I can see it, during 
the course of the whole operation and the Minister 
made, what appears to be, a rather fast decision, within 
a day or two of the show-cause hearing,  to cancel the 
l icence of the company. Now, cancellation of that licence 
would have to, I ' m  sure, imply to the Minister that the 
company would be placed in receivership and wound 
up,  because once the licence is cancelled it has no 
means of income and no means of operating as a viable 
operation, and therefore he triggered the bankruptcy 
by his actions. 

Now, I ' m  wondering whether it was in  the interests 
of the policyholders or those who had outstanding 
claims against the company to see that company thrown 
into receivership where it was obvious that they could 
not - according to the Min ister it appears as though 
there's quite some question as to whether or not the 
claims can be fully paid ,  or even, you know, any portion 
of unearned premiums returned and all of that sort of 
thing. 

So he was o bviously committing the consumer 
policyholder to a loss of money, let aside the risk that 
they would have in  the interim of not being covered 
until they replace their coverage and all that, and 
considerable problems for the consumer, when it seems 
to me that it might have been wiser to ask the company, 
its principals, its owners, or give them some deadlines, 
or g i ve them some opportuni ties to do whatever 
refinancing they needed in  order to come up with the 
money to solve the solvency question. 

I want to know whether or not that was tried, whether 
or not that effort was made, as opposed to making a 
sudden decision to cancel the licence and throw all of 
these policyholders in jeopardy. 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Just to correct a few things, 
I suppose, before I respond. I can't recall the number 
that you used for the number of employees, that the 
Member for Tuxedo used for the number of employees 
of Northern Union. I believe it's i n  the neighbourhood 
of 40 or 45. It  had been in  operation as a general 
insurance company for about six years, so I don't know 
that one. That qualifies it to be considered as one of 
the longstanding Manitoba corporations. 

With respect to the cancellation of the licence, I 
certainly d id  not consider that to be precipitous action. 
The department had for, as I mentioned before, a 
number of months worked with the principals, trying 
to assist the company in  putting itself in  a position 
where it could be considered viable and where we would 
no longer have any concern about the operations of 
the company. The commitments that had been given 
were not met which resulted in  the report to myself. 
During the hearings, as I had mentioned before, I was 
quite openminded, had not prejudged the situation. 
The principals had indicated that they were wil l ing to 
transfer the $4.2 mill ion. We adjourned the hearings 
on Tuesday and it was the principals' lawyers that told 
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us that they no longer wished to continue with the 
hearings. 

Also, we had found out that Tuesday afternoon that 
the transfer had not been allowed, so we knew at that 
point that there was a very very serious problem i n  
terms o f  potential shortfall. Under no  circumstances 
d id  we wish to put the consumers' i nterests into any 
jeopardy, but we acted in cancelling the l icence to 
protect the i nterests of the consumers. 

Now, the cancel l at i o n  of the l icence d i d  n ot 
necessarily place the company where it was worthless. 
As a matter of fact, on the Sunday following the 
cancellation, the provisional liquidator met with I believe 
1 1- 1 3  parties to see if any of them would be i nterested 
in taking over the corporation. Unfortunately, none 
decided to take on that offer. 

MR. G. FILMON: Can the M inister confirm that when 
the provisional l iquidator met with those 1 1  to 13 parties 
on the Sunday, he gave them until the following day 
at 4:00 p.m. to make him an offer? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Yes, I believe that's correct. 

MR. G. FILMON: Mr. Chairman, having been involved 
in a variety of d ifferent businesses and bought and sold 
businesses, it seems to me that it takes more than 24 
hours of which about 8 hours are Sunday time when 
you can't talk to anybody, such as lawyers, accountants 
a n d  other people w h o  h ave facts, f igures and 
information that you may need i n  order to arrive at  a 
decision to purchase a company. Does the M inister feel 
that was a reasonable position to put people in? You 
have 24 hours from th is  afternoon,  Sunday, unt i l  
tomorrow, Monday, at  4 o'clock. 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Yes. I feel that Dunwoody 
Limited acted quite properly in  the time that they 
allowed for serious offers, but there wasn't any serious 
i nterest from any of the parties that were present that 
Sunday afternoon. I 'm sure that had someone indicated 
that they were seriously interested in looking at Northern 
Union that an extension of time would have been 
granted. 

MR. G. FILMON: Is the Minister aware, I'm told that 
there was an offer pending of $3.5 mil l ion for the 
company prior to the discussions and the cancellation 
of the licence? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: During the hearings, the 
principals had informed us of a potential sale to an 
eastern Canadian insurance company. I don't recall if 
the figures were 3.5, I thought it was 1 .5 or 1 mil l ion. 
1 mi l lion is the correct figure. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Pass? 

MR. G. FILMON: No, Mr. Chairman. If  the company 
was presumably marketable at $1 mi l lion and there 
was an indication on the part of the principals of 
wil l ingness to transfer funds, would it not have been 
in the consumers' interest, that is the policyholders' 
i nterest, to take a little bit of time to see whether or 
not some of these things could be put in place rather 
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than triggering the bankruptcy through the cancellation 
of the licence? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Okay, just about two or three 
responses here. First of all, there was a concern that 
the longer we allowed Northern Union to operate, the 
greater the hardship there might have been for its 
policyholders. It  was very difficult near the end to 
determine what its actual financial position is and I 
believe the l iquidator at the present time is still trying 
to determine what the financial situation actually is. 

With respect to having allowed the transfer of funds, 
it is still a question as to who those monies belong to 
and that may in  fact take some months or perhaps 
many months to resolve. There is a question as to 
whether Northern Union has any ownership of that fund. 

The third reply about the potential buyer that was 
referred to, that the member's information had indicated 
was around $3 mil l ion, we had been told by the 
principals that it was $1 mil l ion at the hearings. That 
particular party was present at the meeting on Sunday 
afternoon and expressed no serious interest in  buying 
the corporation. 

M R .  G. FllMON: M r. Chairman,  with  a l icence 
cancelled, and it being placed in  receivership, and the 
attendant loss and goodwill and bad publicity from the 
previous three days, it's no wonder that anyone who 
had been interested seriously in  buying it beforehand 
would have changed their minds alter that action. The 
cancellation of the licence would instantly make the 
company worthless, in fact less than worthless I'm sure, 
and I ' m  sure the M inister must have known that before 
he took that decision. I don't think that any reasonable 
company could recover from that kind of adverse 
publicity that goes along with that cancellation. 

H owever, did the Minister and his department at any 
time discuss the matter of the block of transfer of funds 
with the Toronto-Dominion Bank or try to involve them 
in the meetings to see whether or not their concerns 
were ones that might have been dealt with on a mutual 
basis? It could well be that we had a Catch-22 situation 
where the M inister acted because the bank froze the 
money and the bank froze the money because they 
knew the Minister was i nvestigating. You know, that 
could be, I don't know. It seems to me that there was 
an involvement of that party there and they should 
have perhaps been involved in  the discussions. Were 
they? 

HON. J. BUCKlASCHUK: Just in responding to some 
of those comments. I agree that the bad publicity would 
have perhaps damaged the image of Northern Union 
somewhat, but my understanding was that had there 
been a potential sale the licence could have been 
revived. With respect to the 4.3 or whatever mill ion 
dollar fund that existed at the bank, I don't believe 
that anyone in our department knew of this cash 
concentration arrangement until time of the hearing. 
That has certainly never been reported to me and I 
don't know if members of the department were aware 
of that arrangement. So it would have been very d ifficult 
for us to negotiate with the Toronto-Dominion about 
something we had no knowledge of. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: The Member for Tuxedo. 
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MR. G. FllMON: I 'm talking about subsequent to the 
hearing or during the hearing, because the Minister 
indicated that they learned of the blockage of transfer, 
or the non-transfer of the funds, that afternoon and 
then, later that day, they cancelled the licence. Would 
it not have been wise to call the bank and the principals 
together to find out about it? As I say, at this point in  
time, we don't  know why those funds were frozen or 
blocked from being transferred. Why weren't they 
brought in? 

HON. J. BUCKLASCHUK: Dealing with this fund again, 
let me just go back to the chronology of the hearings. 
The hearings took place on Monday and Tuesday and 
were adjourned. On Wednesday, the principals met with 
the bank, and I believe, for the greater part of the day. 
It was at their request that the hearings be called off. 
There was never any request from the principals that 
we involve ourselves with the bank to try to come to 
some sort of an arrangement. There remained at that 
time and there remains to this day, the question as to 
whether Northern Union has any interest in that $4.2 
mil l ion. 

MR. G. FILMON: Wouldn't it have been better to have 
the department or the Minister satisfy themselves prior 
to pulling the trigger and cancelling the licence and 
throwing the company into receivership? The Minister 
has indicated that the longer that the company was 
allowed to operate, the more risk he felt the consumer 
faced. What would be the daily cost of keeping that 
company in  operation, as opposed to the immediate 
massive loss of mil l ions in the conversion from an 
operating company that had value to a non-operating 
company that has to be l iquidated at fire sale prices? 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Does the Minister wish to reply? 

HON. J. BUCKlASCHUK: I just missed the last part. 
If the member would like to . . . 

MR. G. FllMON: Sorry, it's getting a little late. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Maybe it's time for the committee 
to rise. We are exhausted. 

MR. G. FllMON: I would like to read my question back 
in Hansard tomorrow so I can repeat it to the Minister. 
Perhaps we should rise and continue this tomorrow. 
We'l l  stay on this Insurance Branch areFI for quite some 
time because I want to move on to Monarch Life as 
well .  Perhaps committee should rise. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Committee rise. 

SUPPLY - AGRICULTURE 

MR. CHAIRMAN, P. Eyler: We are considering the 
Estimates of Agriculture, Item 1 .(b)(3), Mi lk Prices 
Review Commission. Does the M inister of Agriculture 
wish to answer the question? 

The Honourable Member for Arthur. 

MR. J. DOWNEY: Mr. Chairman, at the supper hour 
the M inister was about to answer my colleague for 
Morris' question. Is he going to proceed to do that? 
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MR. CHAIRMAN: The H on o u rable M i n ister of 
Agriculture. 

HON. B. URUSKI: Mr. Chairman, I think the question, 
if I recall correctly, was: what is the experience of the 
people, who are from farm backgrounds, dealing with 
their involvement in the milk industry? Maybe the 
member wants to clarify it. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: The Honourable Member for Morris. 

MR. C. MANNESS: Mr. Chairman, it had nothing to 
do with the farm or the productive backgrounds, I was 
more interested into their involvement with the Milk 
Board in the sense of understanding totally the pricing 
system that would be in place at this time, or had been 
in place in previous times. 

M R .  CHAIRMAN: The H o n ou rable M i n ister of 
Agriculture. 

HON. B. URUSKI: Mr. Chairman, there are people on 
the board who have had the experience of pricing, the 
pricing of milk. If the honourable member remembers, 
Dr. Vorst was on the previous Mi lk Control Board. The 
people who represent the agricultural community, in 
terms of farm backgrounds, I believe Mr. Narfason has 
had a lifetime background in the milk industry in 
production and I believe he was involved - I don't know 
the full backgrounds, I didn't have time to check it out 
over the supper hour, Mr. Chairman, but he has a 
background in the milk industry, in the dairy industry 
in the province; as well as Miss Marie-Blanche Oliviero, 
whose relatives are, and I believe her husband has 
been, and maybe herself I 'm not sure, involved in the 
producer co-op of Manco. 

MR. C. MANNESS: M r. Chairman, I don't want to cast 
any doubt on the individuals in question. My only 
contention is that in my view there is some 90 percent 
or more of the milk producers in this province who 
really don't understand the basis under which they 
receive their cheque. The pricing system of milk, as it 
comes through the board systems, the various classes 
of milk,  is very complicated, and I would think that 
individuals that were to sit on this particular type of 
board should have a good understanding of how their 
final price, their net price, on the farm is derived. 

HON. B. URUSKI: M r. Chairman, I certainly accept 
that. I would say that in my discussions with the board 
members, in terms of the Commission, the honourable 
member should know and should be aware that the 
Prices Review Commission, although it reviews the cost 
of production and the whole formula, does not rule on 
the actual classes of milk and the prices paid on that 
milk. So that would be handled by the producer board. 

But I can tell you, in my meeting with the board, that 
the two people that I've spoken to who represent the 
farm community have, what I would say, as good an 
understanding as anyone of the way milk pricing is, in 
terms of at the producer level, carried on in the province, 
as difficult as it might be in terms of how the various 
classes, how the daily entitlement works, and the tap 
port ion of the involvement in the whole pr ic ing 
mechanism for milk.  
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M R .  CHAIRMAN: 1 . ( b)(3 ) - M i l k  P rices Review 
Commission-pass; 1 .(c) Communications Branch ( 1 )  
Salaries. 

The Member for Arthur. 

MR. J. DOWNEY: Mr. Chairman, I, earlier in my opening 
comments, asked if the Minister was going to give us 
a list of the total numbers of additional employee 
changes in the Civil Service employees, the contract 
employees and the term employees for all the d ifferent 
parts of his department, or if he's not going to do that, 
I will proceed to go through it in this way, and I will, 
tonight, proceed to ask him, particularly with this one 

HON. B. URUSKI: Mr. Chairman. we can provide that 
information for the honourable member tomorrow and 
g ive h i m  a r u nd own completely for the whole 
department if he'd l ike that, rather than going through 
one section at a time, if he wishes that. 

MR. J. DOWNEY: I would appreciate it, M r. Chairman, 
but it doesn't mean to say that I am going to g ive up 
debating the d ifferent salaries or the d ifferent parts of 
it, Mr. Chairman, but it would, maybe in  some particular 
sections, save us a little bit of time if that were available. 

M r. Chairman, particularly dealing with this section, 
with the Salaries, there is somewhat of, I would say, 
an horrendous increase in the Communications Branch 
within the Department of Agriculture; salaries increased 
from $379,200 to $474,300. Again, as I stated earlier, 
there is a reduction in the amount of work that they're 
going to be doing. Could the Minister tell us how many 
new people are in that part of the department and what 
their jobs will be? 

HON. B. URUSKI: Mr. Chairman, there are no new 
people, there are the same staff positions as there were 
in previous years. There's no new positions. 

M R .  J.  DOWNEY: How many are there in that 
department? 

HON. B. URUSKI: Mr. Chairman, the branch staff years 
are 1 6.2. 

MR. J. DOWNEY: Then, M r. Chairman, somebody got 
a tremendous increase. For 1 6  people to get an increase 
of $ 1 00,000, they either became awfully valuable, or 
maybe the Minister could possibly explain who they 
are and what their jobs are, to give such an increase. 
I can't see how he can justify $ 100,000 increase for 
1 6  people. That is a very large amount of money and 
I would hope he'd be able to explain it. 

HON. B. URUSKI: In  the terms of the numbers, there 
are two staff years in Branch Administration for a salary 
cost of $9 1 ,000; that is the Director and his secretary. 
I 'm giving you the salary and the expenses in terms 
of the . . .  

MR. J. DOWNEY: How much was it? 

HON.  B.  U R U S K I :  Salary and expenses. The 
Communications Branch itself is 1 0.2 staff years for 
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salary and expenses of $405,400; Publications of four 
staff years, $246,300; then the additional multi-media 
extension courses of $60,000 and Telidon of $5,000.00. 

MR. J. DOWNEY: Mr. Chairman, the M in ister still has 
not explained how he's got an increase of $ 1 00,000 
for 16 people. Where is the money going? What is the 
explanation for it? 

HON. B. URUSKI: M r. Chairman, in  terms of the staff 
salaries, there would be the normal increments. There 
are no new people in terms of the Branch itself. He 
sees the salary costs that are shown and that has last 
year's adjustment into the amount, plus the regular 
increments and that's what the salary increase is. 

MR. J. DOWNEY: Mr. Chairman, he hasn't explained 
how he can have $ 1 00,000 increase for 16 people. 
S ixteen people got an i ncrease of $ 1 00,000 of 
taxpayer's money. - (Interjection) - Well ,  the Member 
for Springfield comes out saying it's certainly not slave 
labour. I ' l l  tell you where the slave labour comes in,  
i t 's the farmers that this Minister of Agriculture is looking 
after who are getting the short end of the stick on this, 
because they have to pay these through their taxation 
as all the other people in  Manitoba. It's not a laughing 
matter, it's a lot of money and I haven't got an 
explanat i o n  yet. There's $ 1 00,000 in the 
Communications Branch that the Minister isn't able to 
explain. It's not a normal increment increase that all 
the rest of the departments got; there seems to be 
something here that he's unable to explain. 

HON. B. URUSKI: M r. Chairman, maybe the member 
doesn't want to understand. In terms of the advice that 
I have from staff, the regular increases in  terms of the 
economic adjustment, plus the merit increases, are part 
of the salary change. 

MR. J. DOWNEY: Mr. Chairman, can the M inister tell 
us if there are any personnel changes? Are the names 
of those individuals who are in  that Communications 
Branch still the same? Were there any people changed 
and if there were, who has been replaced and who is 
now in there? Who is gone and who have been the 
replacements? 

HON. B. URUSKI: There have been no replacements 
and the names of the people that were there last year 
are the same. 

MR. J. DOWNEY: I 'm not satisfied, Mr. Chairman, that 
the M inister is coming clean with the committee on 
this particular . . . 

HON. B. URUSKI: I ' l l  give you the names. 

MR. J. DOWNEY: Mr. Chairman, that's exactly what 
we want, is last year's names, the salaries last year 
and the salaries this year, and justification for that kind 
of an increase. 

HON. B. URUSKI: The honourable member should 
know that there are two years of salary adjustments 
print-over-print in  these Estimates, from the 1 982-83 
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to the present vote. That's is where the difference in  
adjustments is. But ,  I ' l l  give him all the names of the 
people who are in the branch. Mr. Chairman, the director 
is V. McNair; his secretary is S. Bukoski. 

I n  the Commun ications ,  t here is K .  Wi lson,  R. 
Harrison, R .  Lyseng, L .  Sh losser, G. Winslow, R. 
Hrynkow, R.G. Collie, R. Christianson, H .  Burton, R. 
Koblanski. 

Then there is J. Mccort, S.  Ferens, and A. D'Souza 
are the staff that are within the Branch. 

MR. J. DOWNEY: Mr. Chairman, I still don't accept 
his explanation, because if you look at some of the 
other wages that are of comparable size, there wasn't 
near the percentage increase as he's showing this 
particular year. There is a d iscrepancy here and I don't 
want to move onto another line of the department, but 
if  I were to look at another example, the ones that we 
just passed in  Salaries for $230,900, it  only increased 
to $278,000.00. Whereas he is now telling us that just 
another 1 00,000 on the next row that we're on, 379 
went to 474. The numbers don't work out, Mr. Chairman, 
and the M inister isn't able to explain this. 

He is telling us, in  this particular department, that 
they got two years increase in  one - (Interjection) -
that's right. That's a 30 percent increase for the people 
who work in Communications. Is that the kind of 
increase that he is looking at for certain parts of his 
department and others getting what would figure out 
to probably 10 percent to 1 1  percent increase? 

MR. A. KOVNATS: Jim, maybe they're writing more 
letters. 

MR. J. DOWNEY: But the Min ister isn't explaining it, 
Mr. Chairman, and before we move on, I would hope 
that he could give this committee an explanation why 
the staff in  Communications got a 30 percent increase 
in one year. 

HON. B. URUSKI: Mr. Chairman, I have tried to give 
him the explanation in  terms of who they are and what 
salaries t hey receive. The staff that are i n  
Communications are treated n o  differently, they're part 
of the bargaining unit of MGEA and they would have 
received no d ifferent an increase in terms of dollar 
terms. We wil l  go through all the salaries for him and 
provide him with the information in  terms of what 
d ifference there is in  terms of salary increase that he 
is speaking about. 

MR. J. DOWNEY: Mr. Chairman, I ask the Minister, are 
there any contract or term employee salaries paid out 
of that particular allocation? 

HON. B. URUSKI: There is one term position that was 
part of the same group that was there before, against 
a staff year within the regular complement. 

MR. J. DOWNEY: Mr. Chairman, he is saying that there 
are 1 6.2, I think it is, staff man years, in which that 
one term employee is included, or is he saying that 
there are 1 6.2  plus one? 

HON. B. URUSKI: Within the 1 6.2, it's included; the 
term position is within the 1 6.2. 
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MR. J. DOWNEY: Well, Mr. Chairman, I 'm not satisfied 
that we have a department of the Department of 
Agriculture, a section of the Department of Agriculture, 
that are getting a 30 percent increase in their salaries. 
The Minister can't explain to me or to the public 
apparently, that 's  h is respons ib i l ity, why t hat is 
happening. You know, if he's looking for a saving he 
could have given them somewhat less of an increase 
and provided either more services or kept some money 
for the 4-H program that we suggested earlier. I am 
not satisfied with the explanation and I would hope 
that the Minister could give us an explanation why. 

He has tried to tell us that it's two years salary in 
one. Well ,  if one department of his gets two years salary 
in one, have they all received that two year salary or 
what is he about? I can't go on with the Estimates until 
I get an explanation for this amount of money being 
spent. 

HON. B. URUSKI: Mr. Chairman, the member should 
understand that in  the Communications Branch, the 
whole branch are professional staff in terms of technical 
expertise who have been there. They, in terms of the 
salaries being paid that I can see, are not in terms of 
the regular staff, what I would say secretarial staff within 
government, they are within the communications staff. 
As I can see, they are professionals in terms of the 
same professionals that were there when he was in 
office, the same number of people, same staff, same 
persons. 

MR. J. DOWNEY: Mr. Chairman, I happen to have a 
note from years when I was the Minister and the salaries 
didn't go up anywhere near that particular level. It would 
appear for the same 1 6.2, the information I have, that 
their salaries in 1 979-80 went from 289. 1 thousand to 
323.4 thousand in 1 980-81  That, M r. Chairman is 
certainly not the same kind of increase that he's trying 
to say. And from 1 980-81 went up from 323,000 to 
362,000 for the same 16.  Again, the increases that he's 
trying to get us to accept are not reasonable to try 
and sell this committee. I ' l l  let some of my colleagues 
if they want to further question on this, but I will come 
back to it, M r. Chairman, in a few minutes. 

HON. B. URUSKI:  M r. Chairman, t he honourable 
member should be aware that when the Estimates were 
in place last year, the agreement had not been settled. 
So, what you have here, you have actually two economic 
settlements plus any of the merit increases that take 
account for the increase, and you're talking about a 
group of professional people. If the honourable member 
knows that the initial increase a year ago went up 1 2  
percent and you are talking about the spreading out 
of this agreement, you are talking about a 27th pay 
period,  which is spread out with the increase of 
approximately, in terms of pay, another seven point 
some percent, because in terms of the agreement it 
was 10 .5  but it was spread out over the 18 months, 
so that you have roughly a 20 percent increase in terms 
of actual increases over two pay periods, with that 
making the difference, and then you have the merit 
increases will account for the other. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: The Member for Morris. 
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MR. C. llllANNESS: Thank you, M r. Chairman. Is that 
same type of explanation that the Minister has just 
given to us regarding the fact that the MGEA agreement 
last year was made late and therefore didn't impact, 
will that same type of reasoning find itself into all the 
other sections within his Estimates regarding salaries? 

HON. B. URUSKI: Generally speaking, depending on 
the classification of the individual and the type of 
activities that are within that branch and the staff level 
of whether there be in the branch a lot of technical 
expertise in terms of higher salaries or whether they 
be clerical. It  really depends, but generally speaking 
the increments would be the same provided those staff 
persons within those branches would be within the 
bargaining unit. 

MR. C. MANNESS: Well, is the Minister then saying 
t hat n ot a l l  of h i s  salaried e m p loyees with i n  h is 
department are covered by the same agreement? 

HON. B. URUSKI: Yes, M r. Chairman, the excluded 
staff received 8 percent of the bargaining unit last year 
and this year 2 percent, so that there are some excluded 
staff within the budget in various areas. In terms of 
the percentage increase, they would ·have received less, 
and in terms of dollar increase, they would have received 
less at the higher levels, those staff at higher levels. 

MR. C. MANNESS: Well, Mr. Chairman, I ' l l  try and 
state what I understand to be the case up to this point 
and the Minister may want to correct me. He says really 
that the salary increase is some 20 percent over two 
years and that the other five percent is merit, because 
the difference is indeed a full 25 percent and I haven't 
calculated it to the exact number. Can he tell me whether 
there has been reclassification involved here? 

HON. B. URUSKI: In different areas, yes, depending 
on where you are. 

MR. C. MANNESS: I 'm wondering, rather than giving 
us the details, whether he could provide a list of these, 
because there's something to my view doesn't just 
doesn't quite wash. I wonder if he could present a list 
to us of that detail. 

HON. B. URUSKI: A list of the staff? 

MR. C. MANNESS: That's right, plus an indication of 
whether any of these positions have been reclassified. 
Maybe you could make a statement on that. 

HON. B. URUSKI: I 'm  advised that there haven't been 
any positions that have been reclassified, but I ' l l  provide 
the honourable member with the list of the names of 
the people, their title or classification, plus their salary. 
We' l l  have that provided for the honourable member. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: The Member for Pembina. 

MR. D. ORCHARD: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I just want to make sure that I understand the Minister 

completely. He has indicated that the difference in the 
salaries of the Communications Branch, which go from 
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$379,200 fiscal year ending March 3 1 /83 up to $474,300 
fiscal year 1 984, the increase is because there are two 
years of salary increases to make the difference between 
the 1 983 figure versus the 1 984 figure. 

HON. B. URUSKI: Print-to-print, those increases plus 
any merit increases that would be applicable to the 
people in that branch as well. 

MR. D. ORCHARD: In  other words, the Minister is 
saying  that the $379,200 that appears in the left-hand 
column is without the raise for that year being included. 

HON. B. URUSKI: Yes. 

MR. D. ORCHARD: Then would the Minister reconcile 
his statement with the Reconciliation Statement that 
appears on Page 1 1 ,  wherein it indicates that there is 
an allocation of general salary increase of $99 1 ,400, 
which brings the adjusted vote to $61 ,085,700, which 
is the total at the end of the Estimates on the left-hand 
side of the column, Page 1 6? 

HON. B. U R U S K I :  That amount ,  the h o n ourable 
member should remember, doesn't cover the total 
increase. 

MR. D. ORCHARD: The Minister is saying that the 
$99 1 ,400 in the Reconciliation Statement on Page 1 1  
does not represent the 1 2  percent increase that he 
referred to earlier for the fiscal year ending March 31 st, 
1 983. 

HON. B. URUSKI: So, I'm advised, M r. Chairman. 

M R .  D .  ORCHARD: Wel l ,  I m i g ht m ake a smal l  
suggestion to the Minister, that he advise us tomorrow, 
because I don't expect him to have that information 
tonight, just what percentage that $99 1 ,400 does 
represent. He's indicated there was a 12 percent 
increase last year plus merit wherever, that there is an 
approxim ate 7 to 8 percent t h i s  year p lus  merit  
wherever, and those are the four causes for the increase 
from the left-hand column to the right-hand column. 
He is saying that the $99 1 ,400 does not represent the 
12 percent. Could he please tell us tomorrow whether 
it is 5 percent, 7 percent, 2 percent, so that we can 
determine roughly what has happened within this salary 
category? 

HON. B. URUSKI: M r. Chairman, certainly I will make 
sure that we do a calculation to make sure that the 
information t hat I h ave provided the h on ourable 
members is accurate, to make sure that the information 
in terms of the explanation that is being requested, 
that I get all the information for them. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: The Member for Arthur. 

MR. J. DOWNEY: M r. Chairman, I would allow this 
particular set of wages to pass at this time. If  my 
colleagues have some other questioning - ( Interjection) 
- They've got some other questioning, Mr. Chairman, 
so we will not let it pass to let my other colleagues 
ask some questions. 
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MR. CHAIRMAN: The H o n ou rable M em ber for 
Gladstone. 

MRS. C. OLESON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I was 
wondering from the Minister, the $379,200 there, does 
that include a projection of salary increases? Does it 
not include a salary increase projection for that for last 
year, or this current year? 

HON. B. URUSKI: That figure on the left-hand side 
does include that $991 ,400.00. As I understand it, that 
amount of money that's shown on Page 1 1  in your 
Estimates Book is included within the final numbers 
on the left-hand column, Page 1 2, 13,  14 ,  15 and ending 
at 16 with the amount of $61 ,850,700.00. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: The Member for Niakwa. 

MR. A. KOVNATS: Thank you, M r. Chairman. Just one 
q uest i o n  and I d o n ' t  mean to get onto the next 
expenditure, which is Other Expenditures, but I 'm 
looking at  i t ,  I see that there is a reduction from 
$347,000 to $333,500 and to me, it seems that there's 
no consistency when, in the same department, that 
there is a reduction in one part of it and an increase, 
which seems to be abnormal, somewhere in the area 
of 25 percent. The Honourable Minister has suggested 
that maybe he was going to check into it and see if 
there was an error committed and I would just like to 
bring that to his attention. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: The Honounble Minister. 

HON. B. URUSKI: Mr. Chairman, there's no doubt. I 
want to make sure that the figures that are there are 
in fact accurate and that what I have said this evening 
in terms of the names that I've g iven and the salaries 
that they are receiving, are in fact accurate. I've looked 
at the books that we've had and I 've put the names 
on the record of who are the staff persons in that 
Branch. 

The decrease that the Honourable Member from 
Niakwa speaks of, is basically some service costs from 
other departments that have been transferred to other 
departments, l ike  the purchase of furniture from 
Government Services, and a reduction in terms of 
Telidon rental costs, because we have the units in place, 
the costs of providing the pages are able to be reduced 
in terms of those expenditures. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: The Member for Arthur. 

MR. J. DOWNEY: M r. Chairman. I 'm not happy or 
satisfied with the answers on the salaries and would 
move onto the next item if the Minister would allow 
us, or if you, Mr. Chairman, or the Committee, will allow 
us to go back to that item when the Minister gets the 
information tomorrow, so that we can clear up this 
issue before we proceed onto other departments. He 
has indicated, or maybe he would put it on the record, 
if he would. 

HON. B. URUSKI: Mr. Chairman, there's no doubt that 
when I bring the information back that the honourable 
members will want to discuss it. Whether we want to 
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leave this one item and go to another one, or pass it 
and then come back, it's immaterial. We can leave this 
item, skip over it, and go on to another item. 

MR. J. DOWNEY: Agreed, Mr. Chairman. Possibly 
though, we could move onto (2) Other Expenditures 
and he could give us a little bit more of a detail of the 
reduction in  expenditures there. He indicated Telidon 
and a reduction in  furniture expenditures that are now 
transferred to Government Services. Where we would 
f ind that transfer i n  G overnment Services? W hat 
allocation in  Government Services would that be picked 
up in? 

HON. B. URUSKI: Mr. Chairman, I 'm sure that the 
Minister of Government Services, in  terms of equipment 
and furniture purchases, will be able to deal with those 
items in his Budget. 

A MEMBER: We don't think so, that's why we're asking 
you. 

HON. B. URUSKI: Well ,  Mr. Chairman, I can't tell the 
honourable member where to find the amount of money 
for furniture purchase in the Estimates of the Minister 
of Government Services. M r. Chairman, there is a cost 
for the Health and Education tax transfer, of which the 
total amounts to $ 1 3,500.00. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: The Member for Morris. 

MR. C. MANNESS: M r. Chairman, I'd like to ask, and 
I think this is the particular place that it shou� be 
brought up, a question regarding the Department of 
Agriculture's involvement in this whole - I don 't know 
if it's the, you say the Telidon - I don't know if it's the 
Grassroots terminals that were in Ag Rep's Office and 
I think this department was involved in  a decision as 
to whether to continue that program or not. I'd l ike to 
know the Department of Agriculture's whole involvement 
in this area. I know obviously the Manitoba Telephone 
is heavily involved. I 'm wondering if you could tell me 
the Department of Agriculture's involvement in  that 
area. 

HON. B. URUSKI: Mr. Chairman, as I understand it, 
the units that are in  place in  the Ag Rep Offices were 
put in there as pilot projects and the department in  
the last, I believe, two years, or maybe slightly longer, 
started putting information, as a subscriber to Telidon, 
dealing with - I believe this year there is, let me see 
- I know there's information on cost formulas of beef 
and hogs. 

In  1981-82 it was a new activity and, in  fact, it involved 
the department in the first commercial applicaton of 
Telidon Information Systems anywhere. We were the 
first to try it out. The Grassroots is a farm information 
services operated by l nfoMart and the Man itoba 
Telephone System using the Canadian-developed 
Telidon system of videotex. Twenty-four demonstration 
terminals have been located in  department district's 
offices at no cost to the department. Some 300 pages 
of department information were maintained in the data 
bank this year, with about one-third of those updated 
frequently. 

Department data included policies and programs on 
farm credit, crop insurance, water service, and a sizable 
current focus section on markets, extension events, 
new programs and policies, farm safety and the like. 
Costs involve creating the pages, storing information 
in a computer and fees for reg u l a r  updat ings.  
Grassroots is financed by the information supplier 
paying the cost of the data input and storing it. 

I should mention to the honourable member that there 
is d iscussion going on now, within the department itself, 
as to which might be the best way to proceed in the 
long-term, whether we should in terms of extension 
work be moving towards micro-computers and have 
assistance in  analysis and information provided for 
farmers. We have a number of those units within the 
department that are located throughout the province, 
but not as many as we have with Telidon. 

I would say there are good features to both and there 
are d rawbacks to both, and a decision as to whether 
we eliminate one and go with the other, or whether we 
have a mix of both, is still in the discussion stages 
within the department. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: The Member for Pembina. 

MR. D. ORCHARD: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Can the 
M inister indicate whether he is maintaining the same 
number of Telidon units in ag rep offices this year as 
last year or is he removing some of the Telidon units? 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Mr. Minister. 

HON.  B. U R U SKI:  I bel ieve there h as been one 
removed. 
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M R .  D. ORCHARD: Where was that Tel idon  u n it 
located? 

HON. B. URUSKI: In Morris, M r. Chairman. 

MR. D. ORCHARD: M r. Chairman, a couple of follow­
up questions, can the farmers in  the various ag rep 
districts be assured of continued access in the ag reps' 
Office of the Telidon units that are there for this fiscal 
year? 

Also, some of the ag rep offices with the farm 
management specialists have access to a l ink via 
computer to, I believe it's Nebraska, but I am not certain, 
whereby a cattle feeder, for instance, can come in and 
indicate the kind of program that he may want to 
undertake. The farm management specialist can put 
in  input costs and have that run via the programmed 
computer in  Nebraska, I believe it is, and get back his 
returns and the upside-downside risks. 

There was also access on a daily basis to the 
commodity trends - what the various commodities have 
been doing and they can develop a printout to show 
you trending to help with head selling. I 'm not certain 
how many ag rep offices those are available in, but 
they are becoming more widely used, particularly in 
combination with Telidon, to provide market information 
in Winnipeg on a daily basis and then this printout on 
the commodity exchange just to show a trend over the 
past couple months. The combination of information 
plus the ability to program feeding programs has been 
coming more and more used by producers. 
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Is there any reduction in the second aspect, not the 
Telidon, but the second aspect of the computer l inks 
with Nebraska, etc.? 

HON. B. URUSKI: Mr. Chairman, in  fact, we are getting 
more of those programs. That's the discussion that is 
going on now within the department. We want to 
ascertain, if we stay with Telidon, for example, and use 
the Telidon, as to what kind of services we can see 
being put on the system and what implications in terms 
of ongoing costs to the department there would be by 
staying with Telidon, or whether or not there should 
be a swi n g ,  to some d eg ree or even total ly, t o  
microcomputers such a s  the Member for Pembina i s  
saying, those kinds o f  programs that are available now 
and we have a number of those microcomputers in 
place now. 

Our ultimate decision may be a mix, but to say that 
at every ag rep office and at every office this information 
will be made available, at this point in  time I would 
really say, I doubt it. Certainly, within regions, there 
should be a number of units or a mix of those units 
available so that kind of information, extension and 
advice can be provided. 

Of course, there is the costing involved, one versus 
the other. The Telidon program, as I understand it, all 
that is involved in the costing to the user is the cost 
of the telephone call on the line and there is a fixed 
rate, 5 cents a minute for the cost . . . 

MR. D. ORCHARD: Set in 1981  by our government. 

HON. B. URUSKI: . . . of the unit and we want to 
know what the implications are in terms of future costs 
and the use of those versus the on-line costs of 
microcomputers and the hook-up lines which I would 
have to say are fairly expensive. 

MR. D. ORCHARD: If I might be so bold as to offer 
the M inister some advice since he's wrestling with this 
decision right now, I think you' l l  find that if you survey 
your farm management specialists, they wil l  consider 
in  all probability both to be necessary because Telidon 
is an informational facility to provide you with up-Io­
date information on markets and technique and the 
programming aspect is just that. It  allows you to take 
current market information on futures prices three 
months from now on fat cattle, plug it in  and determine 
whether, at the basis of your input costs, you can make 
a dollar on them. One is useless without the other. I 
think you' l l  find that you will end up, if you 're going to 
serve the growing demand for that, that you will in all 
likelihood have to have both in  those selected offices. 
Whether you can do it in all of them, of course I 
understand that's a financial decision, but I think it 
would be unwise to have a Telidon in one and a 
management computer in another office. They should 
be together for maximum util ization, I would think. 

HON. B. URUSKI: Mr. Chairman, I certainly appreciate 
the advice from the honourable member. That is part 
of the discussions and financial considerations are part 
of the main problem that you - the problem comes 
down to whether or not you want a fully Cadillac service 
in one or two or a few offices and offer no service to 
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the rest, or whether you're prepared to provide a basic 
service to the widest possible area of the province and 
have it fair ly wel l  d istri buted . That ' s  the k i n d  of 
discussion that is going on now. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: The Member for Arthur. 

MR. J. DOWNEY: On another point of clarification, Mr. 
Chairman, did I understand the Minister correctly when 
he said that the Education and Health levy was taken 
out of this particular portion of the appropriation? The 
M in ister is saying that he's taking the expenses of the 
operation of this particular department. Is that the same 
with all the departments of all the government, that 
the payroll tax and the education tax is coming out of 
Other Expenditures within this particular allocation as 
well as all other departments? 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Mr. Minister. 

HON. B. URUSKI: Mr. Chairman, that is correct, every 
department. Then those funds, as I u nderstand it, are 
transferred to the Civil Service Commission into one 
budget. 

M r. Chairman,  for the h o n ourable member's 
information, within the various appropriations of the 
department, throughout all the areas, there is a sum 
of approximately $372,000, including the MACC and 
MCIC, Manitoba Crop Insurance and MACC. Totally, 
the cost of the health and education levy for the entire 
department including the Crowns is $372,000 and those 
reductions are throughout all t11e appropriations within 
our budget. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: 1 .(c)(2)-pass; 1 .(d)( 1 )  Manitoba 
Natural Products Marketing Council: Salaries. 

The Honourable Member for Arthur. 

MR. J. DOWNEY: Mr. Chairman, are there any additions 
or change in  staff in  this particular section? 

MR. CHAIRMAN: M r. Minister. 

HON. B. URUSKI: No, Mr. Chairman. 

MR. J. DOWNEY: Mr. Chairman, again we see a 
reduction in the expenditures in that particular section. 
What other than the payroll levy, or the levy for Health 
and Ed ucat ion is taken out of t hat part icular 
expenditure? 

HON. B. URUSKI: In this case nothing else. 

MR. J. DOWNEY: Mr. Chairman, the activities of the 
Natural Products Marketing Council have been basically 
to oversee the operations of the d ifferent supply 
management boards and as well now the Manitoba 
Beef Commission. 

I will ask the Minister if he wants to debate, or to 
answer for the Manitoba Beef Commission under the 
Natural Products Marketing Council, or if he would 
prefer to do  it under the Stabilization Fund? 

HON. B. URUSKI: Mr. Chairman, all the funds that are 
provided for the Beef Commission are under Item 9. ,  
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or actually Resolution No. 16, in  terms of this years 
Estimates. 

MR. J. DOWNEY: Well, I think, because the commission 
was set up and, as he has indicated under the authority 
the Natural Products Marketing Council, could he 
provide for the committee the justification or legal 
documentation that he has from the Attorney-General's 
Department giving him the authority to, in  fact, use the 
Natural Products Marketing Council in  which to operate 
the Beef Commission under. 

HON. B. URUSKI: Mr. Chairman, the commission was 
established according to the legislation now in place. 

MR. J. DOWNEY: Well ,  that was the very question, Mr. 
Chairman. I would like to know if he had, in fact, got 
any direction from, or any legal opinion from the 
Attorney-Genera l 's  Department, or any lawyer on  
whether, i n  fact, he had the capability of  setting up the 
present beef commission without having, I believe, it's 
60 percent of the producers allow him to provide a 
marketing scheme and allow h im to take control of the 
industry in  the way he has. Has he got a ruling from 
the Attorney-General's Department? 

HON. B. URUSKI:  M r. Chairman,  the honourable 
member should know that the plan that was set up is 
a voluntary plan. Unl ike, M r. Chairman, the move that 
was made under the Roblin years when they set up 
the Manitoba Hog Marketing Commission, wherein 
when the commission was set up all the hogs that were 
to be m arketed with i n  the p rovince, even if the 
producers decided t o  m arket their  own hogs to 
whichever packer d irectly, the levy was charged on al l  
those marketings, Mr.  Chairman. 

In  this case, any producer who wished to join the 
plan joined it through their own free and open decision 
making that they had at their disposal. They had their 
own free minds to make up the decision whether or 
not they wish to join this plan. 

The commission is established by the government, 
by the province in this case, and doesn't require a 
producer vote. However, if it is to move to a marketing 
board, then, of course, I believe that a vote is needed 
amongst the producers of a product and if there is a 
majority, and I 'm not sure, I believe it requires a 50 
percent plus, 50 plus one I believe as a vote, I ' m  not 
sure whether it's 50 or 60 percent, but I believe it's a 
simple majority as a vote as to whether or not a 
marketing board be established. 

HON. A. ADAM: Free Manitoba, free Manitoba. 

MR. J. DOWNEY: Mr. Chairman, in  other words the 
M i n ister d oes not h ave a legal  o p i n i o n  from the 
Attorney-Genera l ' s  Department,  or  any legal 
documentation, backing up the move in which he has 
made to bring in  a marketing system within the Province 
of Manitoba for beef cattle. 

HON. B. URUSKI: Mr. Chairman, the member should 
know that the regulations and the agreement setting 
up the commission were approved by the Attorney­
General's Department, as all such agreements and 

orders t hat are publ ished and put i nt o  force are 
approved by the A.G.'s Department. Had there been 
some legal impediment to the department setting up 
a commission the Attorney-General 's  Department 
certainly would have raised it with us. 
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MR. J. DOWNEY: Well ,  M r. Chairman, I won't give up  
on th is  particular subject. A lot of  the regulations which 
are brought in  under that particular act we will plan 
to then debate a little more thoroughly at the opportunity 
under the beef stabilization funding, and we can get 
into it in a little more depth at that time. But I want 
the M inister to beware that I do think that there wil l  
be some problems because of the lack of support by 
a producer vote to give him the authority to proceed 
in which the way he has. 

M r. Chairman,  the Natural Products Marketin g  
Council has recently seen a major change again, not 
again, but a major change such as the other councils 
have or boards. He has seen fit to fire, and I use that 
terminology because I believe it's correct, lop quality, 
highly qualified people who did an excellent job, not, 
Mr. Chairman, because of any political background or 
affil iation in particular, they were very competent, 
qualified people to make decisions that had to be made. 

As well ,  of course, I have to say that the Member 
for Morris, who is as well a former member of that 
board, was in fact of the desire to get into politics and 
quit of his own desire and got in  and became a member 
in  this political arena. I do want to give him credit as 
well because under his d i rection and the direction of 
the council they did a very good job, M r. Chairman. 
But I have again seen this Minister, because of what 
he said earlier in the appointment of the Mi lk Control 
Board, because the particular council apparently didn't 
think i n  the same slant as he thinks or believe in  the 
same philosophies that he believed in, that they were 
no longer desirable for this particular administration. 

I know that the one individual happens to be the 
NOP President of a certain constituency in  Western 
Manitoba. I know that another individual, who has 
become the Vice-Chairman, is certainly a perennial 
candidate for the New Democratic Party in  the western 
region of the province and it is totally a blatant political 
appointment which has been made by the M inister of 
Agriculture to put into a position of the same capacity 
as I would consider any judicial body that would be 
making judgment on fair play for agriculture people 
who under g overnment regulations and government 
legislation produce a controlled commodity. Not on a 
political basis, M r. Chairman, not on a basis of who 
they support in  any particular political campaign or 
election, but simply on the facts that they are farm 
people, they are producers, if they have a complaint 
with their particular board in  which they operate, or 
which they produce that commodity for or u nder, it is 
an appeal process which I would think would, in  fact, 
be best served strictly on the basis of qualifications 
rather than strictly on the basis of crass political 
appointment. 

That is what we are seeing take place with what I 
believe, M r. Chairman, is a very important board 
because of the overall responsibility to the agriculture 
community, and I will be quite straightforward, I think 
the M in ister is  playing very dangerously with t he 
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appointments that he's made on strictly the political 
background of those people that he's put in  - strictly 
the political background of those people. 

I ' m  not saying, I 'm not criticizing, that they're not 
competent people, but I ' m  saying that question will 
certainly be answered over the performance of that 
particular council. But, it's a very dangerous precedent 
and a very serious situation which he is putting h imself 
in and the farm community that have to go to that 
council when, in  fact, they have difficulty. 

So, Mr. Chairman, I ' m  telling the Minister right now 
that he, in  future operations, wants to be very cautious 
of those kinds of activities. 

Mr. Chairman, the M inister as well could probably 
tell us at this time how much quota increase has 
Manitoba received in  all of the supply management 
areas under this particular marketing council's direction 
and under his d i rection; there's the milk,  the eggs, the 
broilers, the turkeys. How much increase have we 
received in those d ifferent control commodities, M r. 
Chairman? 

HON. B. URUSKI: M r. Chairman, I ' l l  have to get that 
information for the honourable member in terms of if  
there have been any increases in  terms of supply 
managed commodities. As the honourable member well 
knows, and I think the Member for Portage can probably 
verify that in terms of most commodities, agricultural 
commodities in the world today, we have been faced 
with overproduction relative to the market that those 
commodities share. There had been some increases 
I believe, in poultry products, but in terms of dairy, I 
believe there's been a reduction in terms of the national 
quota as set by the Canadian Dairy Commission. I 
believe it's this last year of 2 .2 percent. I ' m  going from 
memory, Mr. Chairman. There had been some increases 
in marketings I believe, on the share on eggs but many 
of the agreements are presently under review. 

M r. Chairman, that brings me to the point of where 
does Manitoba stand in terms of - I remember so very 
vividly, the Honourable Member for Arthur standing 
and sending out press releases of how he was going 
to change the world and allow the producers of products 
a great amount of market capacity in this province and 
they could produce to no end. What happened? He 
signed an agreement in  terms of the broiler industry, 
Mr. Chairman. There was nothing - ( Interjection) -
well, Mr. Chairman, the Honourable Member for Morris 
says, stay out of the politics. 

Mr. Chairman, the kind of nonsense in  terms of 
casting aspersions on the new members of the board 
I don't take l ightly, I really don't take lightly, and the 
Member for Morris says to me, stay out of politics. -
( Interjection) Well ,  Mr. Chairman, the former Minister 
of Agriculture fired part of that board because there 
were new members appointed in 1 977 on the very board 
that he's talking about that we changed the membership 
on. Fired members of the board who were appointed 
in  1 977, just prior to them taking office. Now, he's 
accusing the government here of changing the board. 

Mr. Chairman, I have said and I repeat that again, 
maybe the members don't hear very well, maybe that's 
the only issue they've got that they want to dwell on, 
trying to leave the impression that board appointments 
are somehow similar to staff appointments on the 
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boards. Mr. Chairman, the people who we appoint to 
these boards we believe are as qualified and as capable 
and as dedicated Manitoba citizens as the people who 
you had appointed and I accepted your appointments. 

MR. J. DOWNEY: No, you fired our appointments. 

HON. B. URUSKI: Well ,  Mr. Chairman, we accepted 
them when you were in g overnment. When you were 
i n  g overnment, we accepted you mak ing  t hose 
appointments. We didn't criticize your appointments in 
terms of saying, well,  we don't think this person is 
good, we don't think this person is not. That is your 
responsibility in  terms of appointing the people you 
wanted on those boards. 

Now, you want to cast aspersions on the people that 
we happened to appoint. That is getting down pretty 
low in the mud in my estimation M r. Chairman. That 
is getting very low. 

M r. Chairman, honourable members wanted some 
information with respect to quotas. What we can give 
the honourable members is increases in income to those 
producers who are in regulated products, and for 
example the value of dairy products marketed in  the 
province in  1981  was $86,587,000; in 1982 it increased 
to 95,888,000.00. In terms of poultry the 1 9 8 1  figure 
is 4 1 ,065,000; 1 982 figure is 43,365,000.00. In terms 
of eggs, there's been a reduction in  the egg income 
from 45,400,000 to 43,600,000.00. Those are the 
incomes as per the regulated products that we have 
within the province. In terms of direct quota, I do not 
have that information. 

I ' m  advised that there are no additional quotas in 
terms of the national agreements, but there have been 
some changes internally. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: The Member for Arthur. 

MR. J. DOWNEY: M r. Chairman, it's surprising that 
the Minister gets so excited about the memberships 
of his Council. 

SOME HONOURABLE MEMBERS: Oh, oh! 

MR. J. DOWNEY: M r. Chairman, the question I asked 
was, apparently there wasn't  any quota increase. 
Probably the Minister could as well indicate to us 
basically, and I think the information should be available, 
the numbers of appeals to the Council, the types of 
appeals, the success ratio of the appeals. That should 
be a list of information that is available, who they were 
and the activity of the Council last year. 

I know particularly of one where my colleague from 
Swan River went to work for a constituent of his who, 
he felt, was being treated unfairly, and I u nderstand 
that the success of that particular appeal was worked 
out and the farmer is now able to produce eggs for 
the people of Swan River and do it so the consumers 
of eggs get fresh eggs at home and the producer is 
able to accomplish their objective of producing that 
commodity in  that area. 

The overall general concern, Mr. Chairman, that I 
have about the Natural Products Marketing Council, 
or some of the work that all of the boards are involved 
in, is the longer they seem to operate - and he indicated 
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that he was in  fact taking a look at the boards or doing 
something i n  regards to that particular subject. I know 
that there were certain producers, particularly some of 
the smaller producers of the supp ly m anagement 
commodities, felt when there was any increase in  quota, 
the allocation of it, that they had certain capacity that 
wasn't being util ized as compared to some of the larger 
producers of the commodity. I ' m  not saying it was 
anything wrong with the allocation of it, but I know that 
it was a continual concern that I had that was being 
brought to my attention. 

Turkeys was one of them. I had turkey producers 
from the southeast area coming to see me. I had certain 
broiler producers, again from the southeast area, that 
were very much concerned about the periods of time 
that they had to leave their barn empty. They put in 
for q u ota appl ication to expand the size of t heir 
operation and it seemed that they weren't able to get 
enough quota to make another cycle of broilers or 
turkeys in  their barns. It  was to the point, Mr. Chairman, 
where there was some fairly severe criticism coming 
of the particular boards that were involved. 

I would think, M r. Chairman, that it wouldn't be a 
bad idea to take a look at it and see ii, in fact, those 
individuals are being looked after and, if there are 
necessary changes, then let's deal with them. But I 
think, particularly at a time when we are trying to 
maintain our family farm units, and some of the smaller 
ones in  particular are having a pretty difficult struggle, 
that probably there should be some assurances given 
to these people and to this Assembly, in  which the Act 
is written under the authority of this Assembly, that 
there may be some things that could be done and 
possibly a review of some of the concerns. 

Another particular area of concern that was brought 
to my attention was from, I believe it was, in the Dauphin 
area, and maybe the member would want to speak on 
that, about again quota allocation for the production 
of eggs. It appeared as if the region outside of the 
immediate Winnipeg consumption area was, in  fact, 
having a difficult time in getting an increase in their 
quota size. There were enough rumblings of concern 
from the different quarters of the farm community under 
the supply management that I think, possibly, there is 
good room for review. Maybe my colleague from Morris 
would want to speak further on this at a particular 
point. 

There is another question that I have - and if the 
Minister is banking them, fine, at this particular time. 
Another major question that I have is that Manitoba 
egg producers within the national agreement were 
receiving less money for the eggs produced in Manitoba 
because Manitoba was being used as a base and it 
was apparent that Manitoba egg producers were not 
getting their fair share of a return for the work that 
they were doing, as compared to the producers in  
central Canada, as compared to other regions. I would 
like the Minister to respond to that and see if there 
has been any work activity within the CEMA or the Egg 
Marketing Agency to change that formula which, in  
fact, discriminated against our egg producers and 
actually put them in a lower return bracket than some 
of the other regions of Canada. If the Minister hasn't 
dealt with this, I would wonder why he hasn't proceeded 
to. 

Another area that I think has to be dealt with, and 
the Minister - I don't know whether he was trying to 
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get me involved in a political debate or not, but I would 
somewhat think that's maybe what it was when he 
suggested that when we joined the National Broiler 
Marketing Agency that a lot of things were going to 
happen. We indicated we at least allowed Manitoba to 
participate i n  market expansion, other than the market 
within Canada. I, M r. Chairman, think that's not a bad 
policy or a bad principle to subscribe to, that if there 
is a market outside of Canada for the broiler industries 
that in fact they should be allowed to develop them, 
M r. Chairman, without having to worry about the 
restrictions of the domestic quota that's allocated to 
the Province of Manitoba. He said, well, I made great 
things to do about it. In general principle and policy, 
Mr. Chairman, I believe that it was good policy and a 
good principle in which to subscribe because it didn't, 
in  fact, totally tie our broiler producers to a certain 
amount . . .  

HON. B. URUSKI: What did you get? What did you 
accomplish? 

MR. J. DOWNEY: The Min ister said, what did we 
accomplish. 

MR. D. ORCHARD: Billy, you're so dumb, you don't 
even know it. 

MR. J.  DOWNEY: What did we accom pl ish ,  M r. 
Chairman? I can tell you that the mechanism was there 
for the producers or for a new industry to go ahead. 
Now because, M r. Chairman, because the supply 
management system of broilers, turkeys which he knows 
very much about, because it is so tightly controlled a 
very few people and they l ike to keep that very tightly 
depth and they don't particularly want to encourage 
anybody else to get into the business because it might 
rock the boat. T hat is  w hy i t  d i d n ' t  happen,  M r. 
Chairman, that is why there wasn't a major development 
for export broilers being developed in  Manitoba. 

It wasn't because the mechanism wasn't there, but 
because everybody within the system said, why should 
we go and encourage it. Because, in  fact, Mr. Chairman, 
if you encourage that kind of thing, at some point it 
could endanger their present current position. That is 
why it didn't happen, Mr. Chairman, and is the Min ister 
not going to continue to promote that? 

One of the other concerns that I have, M r. Chairman, 
this is with the whole supply management question, 
this is the whole supply management question and I 
think basically we should talk about it to some extent, 
because the Federal Minister of Agriculture believes i n  
supply management for the beef cattle industry, a s  i s  
applied to the eggs and the broilers and the turkeys. 
I have continually said that it gives those people, who 
are in  the system ,  protection and those people who 
are getting that protection say, if it wasn't for that 
system, then nobody would be in  it and it makes it so 
i t 's  attractive. Then my col leagues say supp ly  
management industry has given a fairly stable return 
to those people. 

I have no problem in agreeing with that, however, 
Mr. Chairman, the difficulty that develops is that when 
you run into tough economic times and you keep 
continually shrinking the amount of food dollars or 
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available food money by the consumers, then those 
people that are in  that industry have to start shrinking 
the pie a l itt le bit and that's when it starts to hurt. 
Because, in  fact, the theory behind supply-management 
is this: The less of a commodity you give to the 
consumers, the higher the price. That's the principle 
that - (Interjection) No, they say cover the cost of 
production. No they, Mr. Chairman, I believe are in a 
situation where, by the higher the price, the less 
consumption and particularly with the beef industry, 
which has been a strong - or which the Federal Minister 
says, we won't get into the stabilization business, we 
want to get the supply management business. 

The problem, M r. Chairman, is this, that consumers 
won't eat the commodity or buy the commodity at the 
price that it's at today. They won't do  it at the price 
that it's at today, they won't buy it. So how does the 
principle of increasing that price to help the producers 
do anything but reduce the consumption even further? 
So you shrink the production capacity of that particular 
segment of the industry and that's the problem that I 
have, Mr. Chairman, and that's why I believe we have 
to continue to work towards expansion of our export 
markets, such as was accommodated or allowed to be 
accommodated through the way in which we signed 
our National Broiler Agreement. It  gave us the capacity 
to export outside of Canada. 

The Minister, I would hope, would be able to tell us, 
at this particular juncture, how many numbers of broiler 
producers are now producing broilers in  Manitoba; how 
many turkey producers there are; how many egg 
producers Manitoba has; and how many people are 
waiting, or trying to get into the business or expand 
their quota? Those I think are fairly important questions. 
H ow many are in the business; how many have applied 
to get in, or expand their quota, Mr. Chairman? I would 
like to know. - (Interjection) - It is important because 
it means the expansion in the whole increase of output 
from this province, and possibly the Minister has heard 
my questions, could give some form of response and 
I think he could give us his answers to those questions. 

HON. B. URUSKI:  M r. C hairman, to the specific 
questions that the Honourable Member for Arthur 
posed, we'll deal with the appeals first. There are 1 8  
appeals that were held last year. I believe a l l  but three 
have been disposed of, in terms of the appeals. There's 
still three appeals pending and they vary from milk, I 
would say - I ' l l  try and give you some of those - 1 0  
appeals dealing with the M ilk Marketing; 8 with the 
Egg Market i n g  and then some with  broi lers and 
vegetables as the odd ones, but  the bulk were eggs 
and mi lk in  terms of appeal hearings. 

M r. Chairman, I should mention to the honourable 
member that I have undertaken a fairly - we've had 
some lengthy discussions with all the boards to attempt 
to seek the co-operation and understanding of the 
boards vis-a-vis the national agreements. National 
agreements, from time to time, are renegotiated and 
what we have wanted to do is to make sure that there 
is a consistent approach on behalf of all producers in 
Manitoba when we are deal ing with the national 
agencies, in  terms of how we view any future quota 
allocations and quota distributions in  terms of increased 
quotas or the like. 
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We don't want to get ourselves into the same situation 
that we had with the turkey producers in terms of 
changing the formula. That's not to say - and I have 
to admit - that's not to say that the producers there 
d i d n ' t ,  i n  the ir  own wisdom,  negot iate the best 
agreement that they thought they could get without 
being involved, without having any view of the entire 
provincial situation within regulated commodoties. 

What we wanted to do is to try and make sure that 
our approach is, whether it be milk, whether it be eggs, 
whether it be turkeys, so that the approach and the 
main  approach is  that Manitobans do have the 
comparative advantage to produce food in  this province 
at as low and lower costs than anywhere else in this 
country, and that any future increases in  market share 
should be based primarily on the criteria of comparative 
advantage. 

That has been our consistent approach, although it 
is certainly, I have to admit, not very easy to push 
against provinces who want to use continually the 
increase in population as the basis for any market share 
and it is a very difficult one. But we have attempted 
to make sure that our approach in these national 
negotiations and discussions is consistent with all the 
boards and that's the kind of discussions that we have 
had. 

As well, Mr. Chairman, in our discussions with the 
boards, the issue of quota transfers and allocation of 
quotas is one that there is - I have to say - a problem. 
I mean there are all kinds of approaches that have been 
undertaken by the various boards as to how they 
individually feel that they would like to deal with, either 
their new producers, existing producers, expansions, 
and the like. What we want to try, and I 've asked the 
marketing council to work with the boards to try to 
develop as consistent approach as we can in  terms of 
dealing with quota transfers and the like over the next 
year and months ahead. I don't know how far they have 
gone with this, but we know that in terms of the appeals, 
the problems with the appeals and the consistency, 
there are so many various approaches that the boards 
have implemented and it has - ( Interjection) - Pardon 
me? Well ,  Mr. Chairman, I don't think there's an easy 
answer, but what we don't want to see, what I don't 
want to see is, for example, the basis of quota being 
concentrated in  fewer and fewer hands in terms of an 
industry. - (Interjection) - Well, Mr. Chairman, the 
h onourable member says, is. There are certain l y  
industries where there have been grandfather rights 
passed onto those industries and it may be time to 
start looking at - ( Interjection) - well, if those facilities 
need replacing that this may be a time to say, let's 
have a look as to whether or not those grandfather 
rights for those large quota holders, and most of them 
are commercial holders, Mr. Chairman. When I say 
commercial, they are either feed companies or the l ike 
whose pr i mary sou rce of income is not pr i mary 
production. Primary production is not their main source 
of livelihood; that is one area. 

The other area of bringing in new producers, how 
do we allow the transfer of quota to be moved to 
younger people, whether or not any future expansion, 
if there is any expansion in  the market, should go to 
some new people? Those are questions that I 've asked 
the board to look at and I have to say they are not 
easy answers, but that's not to say that we should not 
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be working towards trying to deal with some of the 
concerns that the honourable member raises. In my 
mind, it should not be. The sole criteria for transferring 
quota should not be on the basis of the amount of loan 
capital, the amount of money that one has to get into 
the industry. That should not be the sole criteria as to 
whether or not one gets into the industry, that he could 
buy someone out. 

I believe that there could be many innovative ways; 
in fact, there are many applications for quota. Maybe 
there should be a list kept on a first-come, first-serve 
basis. That is one area that could be looked at, say, 
in terms of milk.  Those are the kinds of areas that could 
be looked at. 

M r. Chairman,  the q uest ions as to h ow many 
producers in  the three commodities, we wi l l  get those 
lists in  eggs, turkeys and broilers. We will get the 
numbers for the honourable member for tomorrow. 

Mr. Chairman, the honourable member's questions 
with respect to egg producers. That d iscrepancy dealing 
with Manitoba's price was under, of course, the National 
Price Review. There has been an agreement to give 
Manitoba a fair return. 

Now, I should say to the honourable member, there 
are discussions presently under way with respect to 
the national agreement and future quota allocations, 
and those questions are still under negotiations at the 
national level in  which the board is represented. But 
the specific question with respect to cost of production 
and specifically I believe it was to the feed pricing within 
this province. We have been allowed that i ncrease to 
make our pricing more comparative across the country 
to actually put Manitoba in  a better position, and we've 
been given that increase at the present time as a result 
of the negotiations that have taken place. 

Mr. Chairman, the member raised a number of 
questions with respect to exporting of products and 
allowing the export of commodities. Mr. Chairman, the 
member, I 'm sure I believe is aware that any exports 
of a regulated product out of this country can be 
developed and they're outside the normal marketing 
quotas. That is in  place today; it is nothing new. We 
have, and the member knows, exported I believe some 
broilers; we have exported turkeys; we are exporting 
of course hogs in  great amounts. But in  terms of the 
regulated product, Mr. Chairman, we better understand 
that we are, in fact, in competition with the U.S. market. 
We know what the prices have been and the difficulties 
that producers are facing south of the border because 
they have overproduced, dumped a lot of product on 
the market and there is no doubt - you see I have a 
bit of difficulty with the honourable member's analogy 
of what should or should not be in  terms of regulated 
product. 

There is no doubt that in  difficult times when people 
see a group of producers in  society who have gone 
ahead and set into motion and agreed nationally that 
they will have their product regulated, they will not 
oversupply the market, and that their market price 
returns their cost of production and a fair return that 
producers are look ing  and sayi n g ,  hey, I ' m  in a 
commodity that is on the world market price, the market 
has been volatile and in these times has been down, 
why can't I get into that commodity at this point in 
time? I agree, it's a natural tendency to want to say, 
look, this commodity is stabilized, I could receive a 

fairer return and maybe I can get in .  But, Mr. Chairman, 
let's understand where we came from. 

In our own industry, in  the turkey industry, the whole 
industry was on the verge of collapse in  this country, 
M r. Chairman. Now, industry was on the verge of 
collapse in the late '60s. We were sel l ing turkeys on 
the market in  this province for 18 cents a pound. That 
was the market price at the packers when the cost of 
production was 27 cents a pound. M r. Chairman, how 
long could those producers have stayed in business? 
We really would not have had a turkey industry in  this 
province and in  this country. 

Mr. Chairman - ( Interjection) - the honourable 
member should know, the in-fighting that was going 
on within that government at the time to try and prevent 
the establishment of a marketing board in turkeys at 
the time. M r. Chairman, the Department of Industry and 
Commerce at the time headed by the then Minister, 
you know, the fellow who you fellows stabbed in terms 
of the leadership, Sidney Spivak, was the M inister 
responsible. It  was his department that was fighting 
agriculture in  terms of not wanting that board to go 
through to come into place, Mr. Chairman. 

There were some ferocious battles going on  within 
the government of those days, but the producers voted 
overwhelmingly to establish the board which didn't 
solve, I have to say, the problem at the time because 
it was only a provincial board. It was not unti l  a national 
agreement was signed that a national pricing and 
income level was to be achieved. That's not to say, M r. 
Chairman, that the boards in question should not be 
pushed and prodded and that our efforts in terms of 
international marketing should not be expanded and 
pushed to see whether or not we can expand the 
markets. There is no doubt. I have no difficulty there 
and I have no difficulty with the honourable member's 
comments in  this respect that we should do all we can 
to try and put our products on the world market. I think 
we can do it within l imitations. 

869 

I don't believe that we should be producing products 
that we, in  fact, in  turn just dump on the market and 
allow the producers to receive what price they can. I 'm 
not  sure that is good business but certainly if the 
producers are prepared to do that they should do it 
as a group and we certainly should not - I would not 
want to prevent that in  terms of export markets, but 
there is a d i lemma because the next question comes, 
Mr. Chairman, that if you can, - and you remember the 
hog argument, remember the debates that we had in 
this House about hog pricing when the Hog Marketing 
Board made forward contracts with Japan and they 
did not publish the price. They may have, Mr. Chairman, 
they may have had to reduce. I don't know because 
I don't know the prices. They may have, and let's take 
the worst side of the question and say, they may have 
had to reduce the price for their product to Japan 
because by taking off that 10 or 15 percent of that 
product off the market they were able to stabilize the 
price, for 85 percent of the product that they produced, 
and in  turn provided the producers overall a better 
return for the product than dumping the entire product 
on the Manitoba market, and lowering the price of that 
commodity to all their producers. 

So, Mr. Chairman, let the honourable member not 
push, or not push, he can push all he wants but say 
that there is just an unl imited scope, an uni imited field 
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there because, M r. Chairman, dependent on one thing, 
cost of production and price return. I believe that if 
costs are able to be covered I 'm sure that our producers 
here are as will ing as any, and are as capable as any, 
to produce that product and they'll put it on the market, 
Mr. Chairman. 

MR. J. DOWNEY: M r. Chairman, the Minister talks 
about the export market and again I want to point out 
to him, what I am trying to suggest is, that whether 
they do it as a group, or as an individual, that they 
maintain a certain cost of production; they get that 
return through the domestic m arket as h as been 
customary; that's been their target to do that. That 
after they accomplish that cost of production for the 
domestic market, and then proceed to go out and bid 
into the international market, whether it be Japan, or 
any other arena, then they should be prepared to, and 
should be able to, produce more product for less money. 

That's been one of the problems that I can see has 
happened within the broiler industry particularly. That 
once they try and maintain that same price on the 
international market as we're getting in the domestic 
market then they can't sell any product. This is the 
problem that his federal counterpart is going to end 
up with when he develops his Canagrex Program that, 
in  fact, he's trying to go into the international market 
to sell a commodity, chickens, eggs, turkeys, very few 
products that he's going to have to sell to start with 
and he's competing against a supply of commodity 
from countries like the United States, as the Minister 
has suggested. And I know, I live along the border, 
what it costs to buy turkeys in the States compared 
to what it costs to buy them in Manitoba. And let me 
tell you that you won't sell many turkeys outside of this 
country with that kind of a setup in  place. It just isn't 
going to happen. 

That's where the breakdown comes, unless you're 
prepared to compete in the international market, and 
try to accomodate that, then we aren't going to expand 
our industry because we aren't able to expand it very 
greatly within this country. 

I ' l l  yield, Mr. Chairman. Maybe the Minister has 
indicated he's going to get me the numbers of producers 
and those waiting for quota, and those that are presently 
producing, those that are waiting for quota or quota 
expansion, Mr. Chairman, in  the last year. He's indicated 
those numbers he'd get for me tomorrow. 

HON. B. URUSKI: Yes, Mr. Chairman. We will try and 
get all that information for the honourable member. 

The honourable member should remember one thing 
with respect to the export market and he suggested 
that, in fact, producers on the domestic market received 
one price and for export that they may sell for a cheaper 
price. 

Well ,  Mr. Chairman, I have no difficulty with that and 
I can understand that. But there is ( Interjection) -
that 's  r i g ht - t here is the problem of G ATT, of  
international treaties and trade, and that we would be 
running afoul .  

The next  t h i n g  that would  come about  is  an 
accusation that because a certain port ion of the 
production is at  one price, how can you put the product 
on the market at a lower price when, in  fact, the 
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allogation will be that you are, in fact, subsidizing 
production for the export market unfairly. That is a 
major problem. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: The Honourable Member for Morris. 

MR. C. MANNESS: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I 've 
enjoyed the discourse up to this particular point in time. 

I would like to offer some comments, or some of my 
feelings as to the change in  the members on council. 
And I'd like to first of all ,  say to the Minister, certainly 
we were all political appointments in  '77, and they're 
all political appointments now, I understand that. I guess 
why I feel a little badly at this time is twofold: 

One, I 've seen two good individuals who I worked 
with on a particular marketing council go under and 
who I had tremendous confidence in .  

But that's a minor issue compared to my concern 
as to the total availability of N DP supporters that are 
available to fill these boards. And I don't want you to 
take that out of context. I believe that there are, 
particularly in agriculture, there are a g reat number of 
boards to fill as we understand. In my view, this 
particular council has to be one of the most important 
boards. And as the Minister of any government begins 
to fill all his positions - of course, the quality of person 
he has to fill in at the last certainly isn't as complete 
as maybe that individual that he puts into his earlier 
position. My concern is, as I think now this is almost 
one of the last boards to be filled now with the new 
political appointments, that indeed the individuals in 
question - and I 'm not again casting aspersions on any 
one of them, but as a lot, I 'm really wondering if they're 
prepared for the type of activity that the Minister will 
have named them into. Because I can tell you, Mr. 
Chairman, that indeed, this particular body has an awful 
lot of responsibility; that is, if it does its job correctly. 

My first question then to the Minister is the size of 
council. I know council, I believe, is being increased in  
size and I 'm wondering if he can tell me the number 
of people on the council now. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Mr. Minister. 

HON. B. URUSKI: Six. 

MR. C. MANNESS: Mr. Chairman, I don't know if the 
Minister is intending to name additional - I think he 
has room to name one more, well maybe he does, 
maybe he doesn't. I look at the appropriation made 
for the whole council and I 'm aware, first of all ,  of the 
appeals - I think the Minister indicated there were some 
18 last year. I can't see, as I attempt to digest some 
of the particular happenings in  all the supply managed 
in  the regulated areas, where that number in  itself will 
drop. I also believe that council can expect a larger 
n u m ber of appeals from the Real P rices Review 
Commission, and my reasons for that I think I made 
earlier on this afternoon. 

I also now understand that this will be the - maybe 
he can help me there a little bit. Is this the appeal body 
for the new commission, the beef commission? It is? 
- (Interjection) - Well that being the case, I guess 
I ' l l  ask my question this way. As I see the merging load 
and the load doesn't diminish there one bit, and as 
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you have an increasingly large board in  number, then 
I can tell the M inister, if he's not aware, that the stack 
of minutes that one has to read as a board member 
every week is incredible, if you want to do your job as 
a board member and attempt to stay abreast of some 
of the activities within the various boards. I 'm wondering 
if he really believes that the appropriation that he has 
put down is sufficient to cover the activities of that 
particular council. 

HON. B. URUSKI:  M r. Chairman, the h onourable 
member should be aware that in  terms of backup and 
assistance to our boards and commissions, we have 
as wel l  undertaken central analysis through o u r  
Economics Branch. I f  the member i s  talking about costs 
of hearings and the like, Mr. Chairman, only time will 
tell whether or not the funds that are available in  the 
appropriation will be adequate. They certainly were up 
until now, as I understand it, and in terms of the current 
budgets over the last number of years. We hope that 
they will be as well this year. 

MR. C. MANNESS: Well, Mr. Chairman, I am well aware 
that the Economics Department acts as a backup in  
doing analytical work in  support of  a lot  of the activities 
of the council - I 'm aware of that. But my main concern 
is, when I look at the other expenditures, I think most 
of that is directed towards per diems and travell ing 
expenses of members, and I 'm wondering if through 
the attempt to restrain expenditures in  total, which I 
support. whether something isn't being compromised. 
I suppose I would make specific reference to attendance 
by provincial people at signatories meeting at the 
national level. 

HON. B. URUSKI: M r. Chairman, in terms of overall 
departmental priorities and restraint, travel is, of course, 
one of the areas that we have held very, very tightly. 
That's not to say that representation of the province 
and its people are not being maintained at signatory 
meet ings,  or whatever national and i nternat ional 
meetings that we are there. But instead of possibly 
sending two or three people to a meeting, there maybe 
one person going, representing the department. For 
example, as wel l ,  in terms of our  boards and 
commissions, rather than having two one-day meetings, 
we may have one two-day meeting in terms of costs, 
to have only one travell ing - one cost of travell ing. 
There may be an overnight, which would normally be 
covered in  any event in  terms of expenditures. There 
are ways and means of dealing with and tightening up 
on the costs of operation. 

MR. C. MANNESS: Again, I don't want to appear to 
be lobbying for increased expenditures in  this area but 
again my contention is to those of us who support 
supply and manage the regulated boards in  principle, 
if we believe in their well-being, that in fact this particular 
mechanism is the most important body going. Of course 
if we believe that our broiler industry and our milk 
industry and all the others have done well under the 
systems that we brought into place, it's very important 
that first of all, the individuals on this council devote 
their attentions to their new activities, No. 1, and No. 
2, that no shortage of resources are spared to make 
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sure that particular Act is followed. So those would be 
my concluding remarks specifically to that end. 

I would  ask t he M i n ister, h ave t here been any 
additional thoughts of late, as to incorporating a two­
tier system,  one where some body would work with 
appeals and one body would work with monitoring 
activities of producer boards. Has there been any new 
thought or any new impetus to that whole concept? 

HON. B. URUSKI: Mr. Chairman, first of all, I share 
the honourable member's concerns with respect to 
make sure that the operations of the board and the 
backup and their functions are carried on. I have no 
difficulty to say that the board's activities should not 
be compromised in  any way and their activities inhibited. 

Insofar as his comments about a two-tiered system 
for the board to operate under, we've looked at that, 
M r. Chairman. In  fact at the meeting that I had with 
all the boards in  question, we raised this matter to see 
how the boards - because some of the boards did feel 
that there should be a two-tiered system. But I wanted 
to get from the boards, because there had been some 
push made by the various boards to have this kind of 
a system implemented - I wanted to get from the boards 
their analysis of how they saw the present council 
operating and where they saw great problems, the 
problems that they perceived. Frankly, I have to admit 
that other than saying that we would l ike to see it, we 
think that there may be a conflict of interest where the 
present council is not only the regulatory agency but 
also the judge and jury on appeals. There was really 
no f i rm i nformation g iven back to us to real ly  
substantiate that the council, in  fact, could be accused 
of having a conflict of interest. As a result of those 
meetings and those discussions, I have really not 
pursued that matter further at this point in time. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: The Member for Morris. 

MR. C. MANNESS: Mr. Chairman, I would like to move 
onto a new area under the purview of the council and 
that's again dealing with some of the boards, specifically 
the milk industry where overproduction seemed to reign 
supreme. I am not close enough to the situation at this 
time to determine whether that's a problem in some 
of the other regulated areas or not. But I am wondering 
if the Minister can tell me - obviously, we would share 
the same concern over overproduction - what he will 
attempt to do to bring boards to their senses, so in  
fact that we do not have th is overproduction problem 
which will again potentially weaken the whole system .  

HON. B .  URUSKI: Mr. Chairman, a s  I understand it 
now, under milk, the Milk Marketing Board has instituted 
some pretty severe penalties for overproduction or milk 
production over a quota. That area of penalties is quite 
severe. There are discussions, I think, going on as to 
see whether there are alternative ways to bring about 
more balance to the quota versus the amount produced, 
but the board itself has instituted some fairly severe 
penalties at the present time for overproduction. 

MR. C. MANNESS: I'll accept that. The Minister made 
no reference to any of the other commodities. I take 
it then that either he doesn't know; or two, there isn't 
the problem there. 
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I would like to ask a question associated with the 
national agreements. I know there was some over base 
quota that was to be divvied up some years ago. At 
t hat t i me,  much t o  their  cred it ,  the M i n ister of 
Agriculture of the day took a strong bargaining position 
on comparative advantages being one of the major 
criteria for bringing forward our share. I ' m  wondering 
if the M inister can tell me where some of this over base 
quota discussion is at the present time. Have the 
agreements been signed ? If they haven 't ,  is th is 
part icular M i n ister st i l l  advocat i n g  com parative 
advantages as the major criteria? I guess specifically, 
where are they, particularly in eggs? I know that was 
a major one, broilers, too, I believe. 

HON. B. URUSKI: M r. Chairman, I have to tell the 
honourable member that issue is still on the table and 
is being hotly debated. In  fact, at the present time. 
deal ing  with eggs, I believe the negotiations are 
presently being undertaken in  the egg industry. Our 
position, in  fact if anything, is trying to have the 
consistent approach between all the boards, we have 
taken a very consistent position in terms of having 
comparative advantages being the criteria for any 
changes in quotas. 

I have to say that I am not sure as to how far we 
will be able to withstand some of the pressures that 
are there. I have to readily admit that because it may 
come to the point that we may have to make a decision 
as to whether or not we pull out. It may ultimately come 
to that point if there are some very difficult discussions 
and bargaining going on and unfair in  terms of our 
position from other provinces. 

I mean, we have a situation, for example, in  the broiler 
industry now. We have had a number of loads of chicken, 
of unregulated product, coming in  I believe primarily 
from Ontario but I believe also from Quebec, being 
dumped into the western markets and in  fact depressing 
the pr ice for l ocal producers,  a l l  because those 
provinces were not able to or not prepared to get their 
industry into line. 

We have part of that difficulty here as well in  the 
province with respect to the l imits on the number of 
birds. I believe that there is presently an unregulated 
maximum of 1 ,000 birds that can be produced for 
broilers in the broiler industry and, I ' l l  tell you, there 
has been a very major upsurge in the production of 
broilers by small producers in  the province. I think there 
is an overproduction in that area which has had to be 
reduced from producers who are within the agreement, 
I think of approximately .5 mil l ion pounds or maybe 
slightly less, but there are over 100 producers that 
have come into play. So in that industry there are some 
major problems the boards are looking at, whether or 
not there should be in fact production quotas. or that 
the amount of product should be reduced below the 
1 ,000 to somewhere in the neighbourhood of what we 
have for eggs of a 500-hen limit. Those are the kinds 
of discussions and there is concern in  that industry. 
There is a lot of concern as to what the answers are 
to be able to get some of those problems in check. 

MR. C. MANNESS: M r. Chairman, the M inister must 
be looking at my checklist of questions here because 
he certainly came onto the next one, that being the 
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problem, as considered by some, within the broiler 
industry regarding the minimum of 1 ,000. He obviously 
has had representation, and if he hasn't he will have, 
I 'm sure, by the board wanting to reduce the minimum 
below 1 ,000. Obviously, it says two things, or it says 
one thing for sure, when a number of smaller producers 
want to work below that minimum that, one, those that 
have quota are doing quite well, thank you. So I guess 
my question then is to the Minister, has he developed 
a position yet or a policy regarding this? Is he going 
to drop this particular number at 1 ,000? 

HON. B.  URUSKI:  M r. Chairman,  t hat matter is 
presently under review as I had mentioned to the 
honourable member. Whether we regulate the product 
on the farm, whether we regulate the product in  terms 
of the hatcheries, placements, those are the areas that 
we are looking at as to whether or not there may be 
some change in terms of the numbers, but I would 
hope that within the next several months that question 
will have to be dealt with one way or the other. 

MR. C. MANNESS: Well ,  Mr. Chairman, I certainly don't 
mind going on the record as to how I stand on that 
particular issue and I can say whatever the rationale 
was, with the development of the plan some years ago, 
to my view that rationale has to be just as sound today 
to allow those that so wish to produce under that l imit 
and being unlicenced, they should be allowed to do 
so. So, I forewarn the M inister we may disagree on 
that particular area. - ( Interjection)  - That's a 
question that he may want to ask me sometime when 
I have the opportunity to answer questions. 

Mr. Chairman, I ' d  like to move into my second last 
area. That is in the area of hogs. I 'm wondering if the 
M in ister is at all concerned about the major building 
of facilities within the hog industry, and I 'd rather not 
hear a major discourse on the new hog program that's 
into place, but I ' m  wondering if part of the reason of 
that is the belief by major sections within the hog 
industry that they believe supply management will 
ultimately come into that industry some day and where 
he stands basically on this significant increase in the 
capability of Manitoba to produce hogs in the sense 
that we see an awful lot of building going on in that 
industry? 

HON. B. URUSKI: M r. Chairman, as the honourable 
member knows, Manitoba in this last year was, I believe, 
the only province in this country to have an increase 
in hog marketings. We had a slight increase, not very 
large, I think about 2 percent increase of - (Interjection) 

Mr. Chairman, as the honourable member knows, 
hog prices in Manitoba averaged over $80.00 per 
hundred weight and this was an all-time high and, of 
course, the Hog Board does anticipate a small increase 
in marketings for 1 983, for this year. Where we stand 
on this issue, Mr. Chairman, at this point in  time, our 
position on marketings of hogs and beef in  terms of 
national stabilization plan, we have taken the position 
that supply management should not be a feature of 
the plan. We have, as one aspect of it, in  terms of 
following the advice of producers - but, Mr. Chairman, 
let the record be clear, I venture to say, if  we go into 
a major depression in commodity prices - ( Interjection) 
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- well ,  M r. Chairman, in terms of the hog industry 
we've probably never seen, we're at an all-time high 
i n  terms of returns to hog producers at the present 
time. I venture to say that there may be a clamor for 
some production restrictions because no matter when 
you go and you begin putting into place an orderly 
market system,  you are u lt imately moving into  
controlling the supply of  the product. 

No matter how you like it, you may not say that every 
producer, that there may be on-farm number controls, 
but in  aggregate, ultimately, you are moving that way 
in terms of trying to advise producers, by the board 
itself trying to advise producers as to how many and 
how many marketings there should be of that product, 
not on an individual basis, but you are moving that 
way to try and meet the market and trying to match 
the two as best as you can. 

M r. Chairman, I believe that you will see - I may be 
wrong in  the not-too-distant future, but you never know, 
I can be, I guess, as wrong as any - should there be 
a collapse of the North American market in terms of 
red meats and hogs, in  particular, you will see. I venture 
to say that Provincial Treasuries will not be able to 
sustain the Income Assurance Plans on a long-term 
basis. You will see the scrambling going on between 
provincial and national governments to try and put some 
order and put some measures into place. I venture to 
say, I hope I don't see it, M r. Chairman, but I say that 
what is the next step, I mean, what is the worst side 
of the question? And I'm putting the worst side of the 
question so that there'd be no mistake, but all I am 
doing is putting a hypothesis out there and looking at 
the worst side of the question of what might happen. 

MR. C. MANNESS: M r. Chairman, if I can sum up the 
words of the Minister, he seems to be saying that 
obviously there will be a major drop in  hog values some 
day in  the future and that the producers of the day 
will be scurrying for the support of a more regulated 
marketing type of system and under that system, of 
course, your base at the time is always determined by 
what you have as a production base. So, he would 
seem to be advocating building as quickly as he can 
so Manitoba's share of the new national base could 
be i ncreased. He may want to correct that impression. 

My final area of questioning though, falls into the 
area of quota values and I 'm wondering if he can tell 
me, first of all in  his view as M inister and of course as 
the chief guardian of the Act which says that quota 
values should not exist, whether in  fact over the past 
year he's been satisfied that in  fact quota values have 
not increased as a major problem or indeed they may 
have even decreased , I have really no way of knowing, 
and if they haven't, I'm wondering if he can tell me 
specifically what type of warfare he has developed to 
continue to fight them as indeed he must through his 
various agencies? 

HON. B. URUSKI: Mr. Chairman, I should point out to 
the honourable member that the advice being given 
to producers now is not to increase herd size in the 
hog industry this year. Building that is going on, we 
h ope, is  of not new capacity but upgrad ing  and 
replacement. There may be some new, I ,  particularly 
am not aware, but there may be some new building 
under way. 

I should mention to the honourable member that I 
believe Manitoba is probably the envy of the rest of 
this country insofar as quota values are concerned. We 
are very persistent in terms of using the appraisal 
method to prevent quota from being valued. It 's not 
a perfect system,  but it's probably as close to being 
perfect as one can get. There always will be some value 
attributed but, in  terms of the system that we use in 
the province, it's probably as good if not the best 
anywhere in this country. 

There is no doubt that, as I mentioned earlier, part 
of my meetings with the boards last fall was to seek 
some common ground in terms of having a consistent 
approach to this matter of establishing, of transferring 
quotas and quota values as ownership of operations 
change hands. Those matters are being discussed and 
worked upon between the council and the various 
boards and our staff to assist council. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: The Member for Niakwa. 

MR. A. K OVNATS: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Just a 
couple of minutes from me, M r. Minister, and I ' l l  be 
finished and I ' l l  turn it back over to the Honourable 
Member for Arthur. 

I t h i n k ,  just  about a year ago, when we were 
discussing the appointments to boards and councils, 
we got into a pretty heavy d iscussion and I wasn't critical 
of the type of people that were being appointed. We 
ag reed that the type of people that were bein g  
appointed were competent people and I 'm not . . . 

HON. B. URUSKI: Ah, that's not what you said. You 
remember who you're talking about now. 
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MR. A. KOVNATS: Let's go back to a year ago where 
I did make one remark where I felt very badly that there 
had been a change of one person for another. It  was 
one person. We are not talking about the overall picture. 
I am talking about one change because there was, in  
my opinion, an error made. The person was qualified 
but not as qualified as the one that was replaced and 
that's what I said. - (Interjection) - Now, it is a matter 
of opinion, that's right. But the honourable members 
from the New Democratic Party have less people from 
the agr icu ltural  commun ity to c hoose from as 
supporters than the Conservatives do from the 
agricultural community. There is no doubt in  my mind 
and I guess it gets right down to a matter of opinion. 

SOME HONOURABLE MEMBERS: Oh, oh! 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Order please. 

MR. A. KOVNATS: The Honourable Minister d id  state 
at that time that, sure we appointed what we believe 
- and I bel ieve the h o n ourable M i n ister to have 
appointed people that he thought were the best for the 
job. I honestly believe the Honourable Minister believed 
that. 

The only thing is that, as the Honourable Minister -
is the Honourable M inister ready for the question? -
( Interjection) - That's fair enough. Is the Honourable 
Minister prepared or has the Honourable Minister told 
the people that he has had anything to do with regarding 
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appointments for councils and boards that, in a matter 
of two years or two-and-a-half years when there might 
be a change of government, that the same thing might 
happen where there will be changes in the people 
appointed to those boards, the same as what has 
happened when the New Democratic Party has taken 
over? Is it an ongoing process? A l l  I want the 
Honourable Minister is to agree to it  so that there will 
be no great throwing the arms up in the air later and 
saying,  all right, that's the rules of the game, but that 
is the rules of the game. Has the Honourable Minister 
advised these appointments that they could be and 
will be gone after the next election? 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Mr. Minister. 

HON. B. URUSKI: M r. Chairman, I really appreciate 
the comments of the Honourable Member for Niakwa. 
I want to tell him, I can assure him and I want to explicitly 
tell him that the appointments that we are making now 
and I think the wording that is on the Order-in-Council 
- " or at the pleasure of the Lieutenant-Governor-in­
Council." So I would expect that, at the time that we 
lose the election, when a new administration comes in 
and in their wisdom - at a time, eight years, 1 2  years 
from now, who knows? At their wisdom, at the time 
they feel that changes should be made, I have never 
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argued. It is their prerogative. Ultimately, it is their 
prerogative and I have no argument. 

The n o n sense that h as come about and the 
imputation that these people were somehow fired, as 
if they were staff people, is what really I deplore, M r. 
Chairman. That's what I deplore. The ability of a new 
administration to make their appointments as they see 
fit is certainly their mandate and I certainly subscribe 
to that policy wholeheartedly, Mr. Chairman. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: The Member for Arthur. 

MR. J. DOWNEY: Mr. Chairman, I have a few more 
questions in this area, but one specifically dealing with 
the Council. I think the Minister said that there was 
one new staff man year in that part icular - -
(Interjection) - there wasn't. I see, so I misunderstood 
him, Mr. Chairman. 

Because of the other area of q uest ion ing ,  M r. 
Chairman, I don't think we could proceed any further 
tonight. Maybe we could have committee rise, Mr. 
Chairman. I have a few more questions in marketing 
to deal with on the Natural Products Marketing Council. 
Committee rise. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Committee rise. 




